STARS

University of Central Florida

Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019

2006

The Role Of Expectancies In Binge Eating Behavior

Jessica LaRose University of Central Florida

Part of the Psychology Commons Find similar works at: https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd University of Central Florida Libraries http://library.ucf.edu

This Doctoral Dissertation (Open Access) is brought to you for free and open access by STARS. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019 by an authorized administrator of STARS. For more information, please contact STARS@ucf.edu.

STARS Citation

ستشارات

LaRose, Jessica, "The Role Of Expectancies In Binge Eating Behavior" (2006). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019.* 1008. https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd/1008



THE ROLE OF EXPECTANCIES IN BINGE EATING BEHAVIOR

by

JESSICA GOKEE LAROSE M.S. University of Central Florida, 2003

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Psychology in the College of Sciences at the University of Central Florida Orlando, Florida

Fall Term 2006

Major Professor: Stacey Tantleff Dunn, Ph.D.



© 2006 Jessica Gokee LaRose



ABSTRACT

The central aim of the present study was to examine the role of expectancies in binge eating behavior. Two distinct statistical techniques were used to accomplish this goal. First, regression analyses were conducted using variables previously identified in the literature, as well as eating expectancies as measured by the Eating Expectancy Inventory (EEI). For both females and males, regression equations including expectancies accounted for a substantial portion of the variance in binge eating behavior. Second, memory modeling techniques were used to model the probable organization of eating expectancies. Memory modeling of hypothetical expectancy networks has lead to successful interventions in alcohol use, and preliminary work in eating revealed a fundamental difference in the way that individuals with high levels of pathology activate and store eating related messages. In the present study, Individual Differences Scaling was used to model the two-dimensional organization of an eating expectancy memory network in relation to binge eating. INDSCAL weights indicated that participants with higher levels of binge eating placed more emphasis on the positive-negative dimension, and examination of group means revealed that high binge eaters expected more change in mood in response to eating. All findings are discussed in terms of implications for enhancing assessment, treatment, and prevention strategies.



This work is dedicated to the memory of my beloved grandparents, Ernestine and Maximillion Pawlik (Mom Mom and Pop Pop). Their unconditional love, hard work, and determination have been sources of inspiration throughout my life. They are with me daily in my heart and in my memories.



ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I'd like to extend my deepest gratitude to my major professor, Dr. Stacey Tantleff Dunn, for her support, encouragement, and guidance throughout the last seven years. I cannot begin to express how much your dedication to my success, both on this project and in life, means to me. Thank you for your constant faith in me, especially during the times that I doubted myself most. You have taught me more than you know – I truly am fortunate to have you as my mentor. Thank you for *everything*.

I also would like to acknowledge my committee members for their significant contributions. Dr. Michael Dunn – much of my research throughout graduate school simply would not have been possible without you. Thank you for all of your time and patience. Despite my periods of frustration, you refused to accept anything less than what you knew I was capable of – for that I will always be grateful.

Dr. Valerie Sims – thank you for your amazing enthusiasm, keen intellect, and devotion to my learning over the last seven years. As my professor, and as a member of both my thesis and dissertation committees, you have been an essential part of my graduate experience. Your knowledge and support have meant a great deal to me. Dr. Karen Dennis – I truly appreciate the time you dedicated to this project. Your willingness to provide honest and constructive feedback was not only rewarding for me, but also helped to produce a better final product. To Dr. Wiveca Borjesson Holman – thank you for the countless hours you devoted to this study. I will forever be grateful for your supervision, support, and friendship throughout this process.

To my parents – thank you for teaching me the power of faith, knowledge, passion, and discipline. You are both sources of inspiration to me in countless ways. Dad – your constant



V

thirst for knowledge and late night writing are well ingrained in my being. Mom – your analytical mind and perfectionist ways influenced me more than you know, and your kindness of heart is something I strive for daily. You both have been wonderful role models in your own special ways, and have sacrificed a tremendous amount over the years so that I could reach this point. Thank you for every opportunity, for all of your love, patience, and support, and for being my biggest fans.

To my angels...you both have been such blessings in my life. Cathy – we began this journey together many years ago, and it gives me such joy that we will finish it together as well. It's been an amazing ride, and you have been there for all the ups and downs – it wouldn't have been the same without you. Thank you for being a wonderful colleague and an amazing friend. Jackie – from surviving Stone to my final defense, and all the fun and agony in between – I cannot imagine doing this without you. You always had a faith in me that is hard to put into words, but is impossible not to feel. Thank you for being you.

To Sharon Hayes – you are a rock star! Thank you for being my eyes, ears, and hands when I was not present, and for possessing a level of OCPD that allowed me to sleep at night. And to all the members of L.E.A.H., thank you for the countless hours of hard work which made this project possible.

Finally, to Marc – you have been with me every step of this journey. You are my best friend, my harshest critic, and my unwavering source of strength. On my worst days, when I had long given up on myself, you never stopped believing in me. Thank you for always understanding, and for pushing me to work even harder during the times I felt I didn't have anything left to give. This achievement means that much more because I am able to share it with you.



www.manaraa.com

vi

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES	ix
LIST OF TABLES	. X
INTRODUCTION	. 1
Obesity and Medical Morbidity	. 2
Clinical Significance of BED	. 7
Moving Toward a Better Understanding of BED	. 9
Biological Factors	10
Psychosocial Factors	12
Treatment of Binge Eating Disorder	14
Summary: The Current State of Knowledge	15
Expectancy Theory and Binge Eating	16
The Current Study	19
Hypotheses	20
METHOD	22
Deuticinente	22
Participants	22
Measures	23
Procedure	21
RESULTS	28
Assignment to Groups	28
Descriptive Analyses	29
Regression Analyses	31
Regression Analyses for the Mediational Hypothesis	33
Exploratory Analyses	35
Configuration of an Eating Expectancy Network	37
Binge Eating Groups	40
Multidimensional Scaling Analyses: INDSCAL	40
DISCUSSION	44
APPENDIX A: EATING EXPECTANCY INVENTORY	63
APPENDIX B: MEMORY MODEL BASED EATING EXPECTANCY QUESTIONNAIRE.	66



APPENDIX C: BINGE EATING SCALE)
APPENDIX D: EATING DISORDER DIAGNOSTIC SCREENING (EDDS)74	•
APPENDIX E: BECK DEPRESSION INVENTORY, SECOND EDITION (BDI-II)	,
APPENDIX G: ROSENBERG SELF-ESTEEM INVENTORY	,
APPENDIX H: EATING DISORDERS INVENTORY - BODY DISSATISFACTION	
SUBSCALE (EDI-BD)	•
APPENDIX I: PERCEPTION OF TEASING SCALE – WEIGHT-RELATED SUBSCALE	
(POTS-WR))
APPENDIX J: SOCIOCULTURAL ATTITUDES TOWARD APPEARANCE	
QUESTIONNAIRE (SATAQ)	
APPENDIX K: WEIGHT CYCLING QUESTIONNAIRE	
APPENDIX L: FAMILY HISTORY QUESTIONNAIRE	
APPENDIX M: DEMOGRAPHICS SHEET	
APPENDIX N: IRB APPROVAL DOCUMENT	,
REFERENCES	,



LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1. HYPOTHESIZED MEDIATIONAL MODEL IN WHICH DEPRESSION	
PREDICTS BINGE EATING BY WAY OF EATING EXPECTANCIES	. 53
EICLIDE 2 STIMULUS CONFICUENTION RASED ON INDSCAL ANALVSES FOR	
FIGURE 2. STIMULUS CONTIGURATION DASED ON INDSCAL ANALISES FOR	
ENTIRE SAMPLE BASED ON BINGE EATING SCORES	. 54
FIGURE 3 INDIVIDUAL-DIFFERENCES SCALING PARTICIPANT WEIGHTS ON THE	7
	-
POSITIVE-NEGATIVE DIMENSION AND THE SATISFIED-UNSATISFIED	
DIMENSION FOR PARTICIPANTS WITH DIFFERENT LEVELS OF BINGE EATIN	G.
	55
	. 55



LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 1 DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS OF THE SAMPLE BY GROUP	. 56
TABLE 2. MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS FOR DEPENDENT VARIABLES B GROUP	Y 57
TABLE 3. PEARSON CORRELATIONS BETWEEN BINGE EATING AND ALL OTHER VARIABLES (BY GROUP)	. 58
TABLE 4. REGRESSION ANALYSES FOR FEMALES	. 59
TABLE 5. REGRESSION ANALYSES FOR MALES	. 60
TABLE 6. REGRESSION ANALYSES FOR MEDIATIONAL HYPOTHESIS	. 61
TABLE 7. MEANS FOR EACH EXPECTANCY WORD BY BINGE EATING GROUP	62



INTRODUCTION

Ironically coexisting with hunger and malnutrition, obesity has become a global epidemic that is evident even in developing countries (International Obesity Task Force, 2006). Recently the World Health Organization termed obesity "one of the greatest public health challenges of the 21st century." Its' prevalence has tripled in many European countries over the last two decades, resulting in almost 400 million overweight individuals throughout Europe (International Association for the Study of Obesity, 2006). Notably, even in China the percentage of people who are overweight has risen from less than 10% to 15% in just three years (International Association for the Study of Obesity, 2006). In the United States, obesity is now the second leading cause of preventable death (American Obesity Association, 2006). Currently, about 127 million Americans are categorized as overweight or obese, and each year this results in at least 300,000 excess deaths in the U.S. alone, as well as exorbitant healthcare costs for adults nearing \$100 billion annually (Allison, Fontaine, Manson, Stevens, & VanItellie, 1999; American Obesity Association, 2006). It is a pernicious problem, and prevalence rates have continued to rise over the last several decades (Flegal, Carroll, Kuczmarski, & Johnson, (1998); World Health Organization [WHO], 1998). In 2000 the prevalence rates for obesity had more than doubled from the prevalence rates in 1980 (American Obesity Association, 2006; CDC, National Center for Health Statistics, 2002). Obesity has become the single most expensive health problem in the United States, surpassing smoking and alcohol in both its medical and financial impact (Henderson & Brownell, 2004).

The present study pertains specifically to a disorder that is highly related to obesity – binge eating disorder. Extant research indicates that there are considerable physical and mental



health consequences of binge eating disorder, and even the best established treatments still fail to result in the cessation of symptoms for many people. A variety of factors are associated with binge eating disorder, yet the question of *how* these variables are related to binge eating remains relatively unanswered. The central aim of the current research is to examine the role of expectancies in binge eating behavior. In order to fully grasp the intent and purpose of this research, a thorough review of the relevant background and ramifications of the disorder is presented. This review first will focus on the consequences of obesity, and then will move to a discussion of the relationship between obesity and binge eating disorder. The consequences of binge eating disorder will be established, and the existing research on associated factors and treatment will be reviewed. Finally, background on expectancies and a rationale for their potential role in binge eating will be provided.

Obesity and Medical Morbidity

Excessive body fat in adults substantially increases the risk of illness from almost 30 serious medical conditions, all of which contribute to poor quality of life, poor health, and premature death. According to recent data, more than 75% of hypertension cases are directly attributed to obesity, and the risk of developing hypertension for obese adults in the U.S. ages 20-45 is five to six times greater than the risk posed to non-obese individuals of the same age (American Obesity Association, 2006; Must et al., 1999; Witteman et al., 1990). In many instances successful treatment of obesity will result in a reduction in blood pressure to normal levels (VanItallie & Lew, 1992). Researchers also have demonstrated that a maintained weight loss of 10%-15% of initial body weight can result in a sustained lowering of blood pressure and an improvement in other cardiovascular disease risk factors (Wing & Jeffrey, 1995).



Overweight and obese individuals also are at substantially greater risk for developing Type 2 diabetes (Colditz et al., 1990; Must et al, 1999). It is estimated that the percentage of individuals with Type 2 diabetes who are reported to be overweight or obese is as high as 90% (American Obesity Association, 2006), and that up to 60% of overweight individuals eventually develop Type 2 diabetes (VanItallie & Lew, 1992). According to data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES III), recent prevalence rates for diabetes for overweight individuals are twice those of non-overweight individuals (National Center for Health Statistics, 2002). Furthermore, for men those rates double yet again when comparing overweight men to obese men (National Center for Health Statistics, 2002; American Obesity Association, 2006). Leading researchers in the field have stated that weight loss is the treatment of choice for obese patients with Type 2 diabetes (Wing, 1992). Therefore, efforts to address obesity and related conditions that contribute to obesity (e.g., binge eating disorder) are important steps toward fighting diabetes.

A plethora of studies have demonstrated that overweight individuals also are at increased risk for developing heart disease (Graves & Miller, 2003; Hubert, Feinleib, McNamara, & Castelli, 1983; Manson et al., 1990; Must et al., 1999). Results from the Framingham Heart Study indicate that even a modest degree of overweight in early adult life can substantially increase one's risk for developing heart disease later in life (Hubert et al., 1983). The impact of obesity on lipoprotein lipid levels is well established, placing individuals at greater risk for a variety of cardiac-related diseases, including myocardial infarction and stroke (American Obesity Association, 2006). Research also has demonstrated the perilous relationship between obesity and a host of other diseases, such as osteoarthritis, deep vein thrombosis, various forms



of cancer, end stage renal disease, musculoskeletal pain, respiratory disease, and gallbladder disease (American Obesity Association, 2006; Must et al, 1999).

In addition to these and other physical health problems, researchers have posited that obesity may be associated with higher rates of mental health problems (see Faith & Allison, 1996). However, extant findings have yielded mixed results as to the actual prevalence of psychological symptoms among obese individuals in comparison to the population as a whole (Faith & Allison, 1996; Friedman & Brownell, 1995). While some studies have found higher rates of depression and anxiety among the obese, others have not found the same differences (Faith & Allison, 1996; Friedman & Brownell, 1995). Research clearly has indicated, however, that a substantial subset of the obese population is suffering from an eating disorder – namely, binge-eating disorder (Bulik, Sullivan, & Kendler, 2002; Spitzer et al, 1992; Stunkard et al., 1996; Yanovski, 1993).

Obesity and Binge Eating Disorder

The phenomenon of binge eating in the absence of compensatory behavior was first described in the late 1950s (Stunkard, 1959). However, it was not until it was listed as a provisional diagnosis warranting further investigation in the 4th edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-IV) that binge eating disorder (BED) began to receive considerable attention. Since that time, researchers have reached a consensus as to the critical features and characteristics associated with BED (Streigel-Moore, Wilson, Wilfley, Elder, & Brownell, 1998; Stunkard, 2002). The initial criteria set forth by Spitzer and colleagues (1992) continue to be used today to characterize this disorder. The hallmark features of BED are recurrent episodes of binge eating (i.e., eating what would be considered a much larger amount



of food than normal) in the absence of compensatory behavior (i.e., vomiting, abusing laxatives, over exercise). The individual experiences a lack of control over eating during the binge, and often feels guilty and depressed after bingeing. Despite the consistency of these diagnostic criteria over the last decade, we still do not fully understand BED.

Researchers have suggested that a characteristic of BED that is particularly relevant to obesity is that individuals with this disorder show a general tendency to overeat in addition to their binges. That is, their binges occur within a context of constant overeating, whereas for individuals with bulimia nervosa, binges occur within a background of dietary restraint (Stunkard, 2002). A wealth of studies indicate that BED is more common in overweight individuals than in non-overweight individuals (Spitzer et al, 1992; 1993; Smith, Marcus, Lewis, Fitzgibbon, & Schreiner, 1998), and that a substantial proportion of overweight individuals engage in binge eating (Bulik, Sullivan, & Kendler, 2002). One recent study reported that 37% of obese participants endorsed a lifetime history of binge eating (Bulik et al., 2002), suggesting that a substantial subset of the obese population suffers from characteristics associated with BED.

Epidemiological studies have yielded somewhat inconsistent results in terms of actual prevalence rates of BED, depending upon the population sampled, as well as how BED was determined. One of the seminal field studies in the area examined prevalence rates in several different samples using self-report measures, and found that in a college student sample, 2.8% of women and 1.9% of men met the criteria; in a community sample, 5.3% of women and 3.1% of men met the criteria. No significant gender differences in prevalence were noted for either population (Spitzer et al, 1993). Results of that same study indicated that in a sample collected through weight control programs, 29.7% of female and 21.8% of male patients met criteria for



www.manaraa.com

BED (Spitzer et al, 1993). Another large population-based study conducted using self-report measures found an overall prevalence rate of 1.5%, and noted that unlike other traditional eating disorders, BED appeared to be present in both males and females (Smith et al., 1998). Smith and colleagues (1998) also noted that rates of BED among the overweight were almost double the rates observed in the overall sample. Prevalence studies using interview methods as opposed to self-report have found that rates may be as high as 3.3%, and that rates were highest in obese participants (8.5%), when compared to overweight (4.1%) and normal weight (2.9%) participants (Kinzl, Trawegar, Trefalt, Mangweith, & Biebl, 1999). It is important to note, however, that these differences between weight groups were not statistically significant, and that this study was conducted with females only (Kinzl et al., 1999).

A recent review of the epidemiology of BED noted that research in this area has not progressed much over the last decade, but the authors reviewed several points to be taken into account given the current state of knowledge (Streigel-Moore & Franko, 2003). First, existing studies suggest that BED is more common than bulimia nervosa (BN). To date, prevalence rates have indicated that BN was the most common of the eating disorders, and has received a great deal of research attention. Noting that BED has now surpassed BN in terms of prevalence reiterates the importance of continued research in this area. Second, the gender difference in prevalence seems to be much less pronounced in BED than in other eating disorders. This suggests that BED is not a disorder only affecting females, but males as well. Therefore, unlike traditional eating disorders research, that typically samples females, studies should seek to include both males and females in order to further our understanding of the disorder. Finally, more minority women meet the criteria for BED than for other eating disorders (Streigel-Moore



www.manaraa.com

& Franko, 2003). Therefore, continued efforts should be made to access diverse samples when conducting research in this area.

Clinical Significance of BED

There has been considerable debate in the field regarding the merit and clinical significance of including BED as a disorder. That is, does the scientific evidence support the inclusion of BED as a separate diagnostic category, and is the diagnosis clinically relevant and significant above and beyond the issue of weight? While clinic, community, and population-based studies have demonstrated the association of BED with being overweight, it is imperative to highlight that obese individuals with BED differ substantially from obese persons without BED (Wilfley, Wilson, & Agras, 2003).

Studies repeatedly have found greater levels of psychiatric morbidity, particularly depression, among obese individuals with BED than obese persons who do not binge eat (Kuehnel & Wadden, 1994; Mitchell & Mussell, 1995; Vendetti, Wing, Jakicic, Butler, & Marcus, 1996; Yanovski, Nelson, Dubbert, & Spitzer, 1993). One recent population-based study found that binge eating was associated with a higher lifetime prevalence of major depression, panic disorder, phobias, and alcohol dependence (Bulik et al., 2002). Still other studies have shown that relative to an overweight, non-eating disordered sample, individuals with BED are three times more likely to suffer from a current major depressive disorder (Telch & Stice, 1998). Individuals with BED also possess the extreme concern and preoccupation with weight and shape that is characteristic of eating disorders, and these concerns typically have a negative impact on overall self-esteem and self-worth (Crow, Agras, Halmi, Mitchell, & Kramer, 2002; Masheb & Grilo, 2000; Streigel-Moore et al., 2001; Wilfley et al., 2000). Other critical features



present in individuals with BED include low self-esteem, impairment in work and social functioning, and poorer quality of life than in non-BED obese individuals (Hsu et al., 2002; Spitzer et al., 1993; Wilfley et al., 2003). Research also has demonstrated that this population evidences more chaotic eating habits and higher levels of eating disinhibition (i.e., eating in response to emotional states) than obese individuals who do not binge eat (Eldredge & Agras, 1996; Hsu et al., 2002; Wilfley, Schwartz, Spurrell, & Fairburn, 2000; Yanovski, et al., 1992).

In addition to high rates of psychiatric morbidity, there is a considerable amount of data to suggest that BED may be associated with a host of medical and physical consequences. As noted previously, BED is often linked with being overweight, the detrimental consequences of which are well established and have been discussed previously. Research findings also have suggested that BED is linked with poor physical health (Bulik et al., 2002; Dohm et al., 2001; Johnson, Spitzer, & Williams, 2001). In a sample of women in obstetric gynecology clinics and primary care, patients with BED reported higher levels of disability and more health problems than women without eating disorders, even after statistically controlling for comorbid psychiatric disorders (Johnson et al., 2001). A recent population-based study indicated that obese women who binge eat reported greater health dissatisfaction and higher rates of major medical disorders than obese women who do not binge eat (Bulik et al., 2002). Recent findings also indicated that women who were suffering from BED were significantly more likely to have accessed healthcare services for the treatment of emotional and physical problems than healthy controls, and did so at a rate that was comparable to psychiatric controls (Dohm et al., 2001). Researchers have maintained that these increased rates of treatment utilization among individuals with BED underscore the clinical significance and potential economic impact of BED (Wilfley et al, 2003).



Moving Toward a Better Understanding of BED

Considering the background, prevalence rates, and incidence of both psychiatric and medical morbidity among this population, it is evident that BED poses a significant public health threat, both as it relates to obesity, and as an eating disorder independent of obesity. While our current treatments offer moderate success in symptom reduction, the growing prevalence rates and incidence of relapse indicate that we still lack the knowledge necessary to effectively treat and prevent this disorder. Given the substantial risks associated with BED, we have an obligation to do more. In order to move toward a better understanding of BED, and to more effectively prevent and treat this disorder, it is essential that we systematically investigate the factors that are believed to contribute to the development and maintenance of the disorder. Numerous factors are related to BED, and this study sought to extend the existing knowledge base by examining the role of expectancies in binge eating behavior. Specifically, the current research was concerned with whether eating expectancies account for a significant portion of variance in binge eating, and whether expectancies mediate the relationship between binge eating and other associated variables.

Most researchers support a multifaceted model of the development of disordered eating behaviors. To date, numerous factors have been identified as playing a role in the development of disordered eating, among them genetic predisposition, body image disturbance, social comparison, mass media and other sociocultural influences (Stice, 2001; Thompson, 1996; Thompson et al., 1999). Three distinct theoretical models of binge eating have been proposed in the literature: 1) an addiction model in which the eating disorder is conceptualized as a disease; 2) an affective disorders model which suggests that the eating disorder is secondary to an underlying affective illness; and 3) a biopsychosocial model, in which a variety of factors are



www.manaraa.com

believed to intersect to produce binge eating (Wilson, 1993). Leading researchers in the area have argued that not only does the addictions model fail to account for the core characteristics of eating disorders, but conceptualizing binge eating as a disease could actually serve to delay the process of returning to normal eating (Wardle, 1987; Wilson, 1991; 1993). While the positive association between depression and binge eating is well established, the predictive nature of this relationship has not been demonstrated. Although it is plausible that there are other variables that may mediate this relationship, no such mediating variables have been identified. Several researchers have provided arguments for the application of a biopsychosocial model to binge eating, but they have acknowledged that additional studies are necessary to elucidate the relationship between the variables at play in binge eating (Waller, 2000; Wilson, 1993). The central aim of the present study was to examine key biopsychosocial variables in combination with expectancies to determine if expectancies play a role in binge eating behavior. Before discussing expectancies in more detail, it is important to review the extant research regarding biological and psychosocial variables that are related to binge eating.

Biological Factors

To a certain degree, the literature on risk factors for eating disorders points toward a biological predisposition for disturbance. Genetically influenced risk factors such as higher rates of eating disorders among first-degree relatives, as well as family history of psychiatric disorders have been found among individuals with eating disorders (Keel, Leon, & Fulkerson, 2001). Twin studies have revealed a moderate genetic correlation between BN and major depression, suggesting the presence of some shared genetic effect (Walters et al., 1992). In fact, leading researchers stated that additive genetic factors consistently have emerged as contributors to



liability to BN (Bulik, 2000 p.17), and have suggested that the degree to which the environment and sociocultural influences matter is related to one's genetic predisposition (Bulik, 2000).

Research also suggests that obesity is in large part genetically determined (Brownell & Wadden, 1992; Miller, Gold, & Silverstein, 2003; Stunkard et al., 1990). Twin and adoption studies have consistently indicated that human obesity has a substantial genetic component (Price, Cadoret, Stunkard, & Troughton, 1987; Stunkard, Harris, Pederson & McClearn, 1990). In one study genetic factors accounted for 66 – 70% of the variance in the BMI of identical twins that were reared apart (Stunkard et al., 1990), and several others have found that 60 – 80% of relative weight in twins was accounted for by genetic factors (Allison, Heshka, Neale, Lykken, & Heymsfield, 1994; Meyer & Stunkard, 1993).

There also is considerable data specific to BED indicating that biological factors play a role in the development of the disorder. Researchers have demonstrated that when compared to healthy controls, individuals with BED showed higher rates of parental depression as well as greater vulnerability to obesity (Fairburn et al, 1998). When compared to individuals with psychiatric disorders, those participants with BED more often reported a history of childhood obesity (Fairburn et al., 1998). Additional data have indicated a higher prevalence of eating, mood, and anxiety disorders in families of BED women versus non-BED controls (Fairburn et al., 1998; Fowler & Bulik, 1997; Streigel-Moore, 1999). Given these findings, researchers have posited that BED might share a common genetic diathesis with these other disorders (Wilfley et al., 2003).



www.manaraa.com

Psychosocial Factors

In addition to biological factors, there is considerable research to support the notion that psychological and social factors are significantly associated with the development of eating disturbance in general, and with binge eating in particular (e.g., Devlin et al., 2003; Streigel-Moore, Wilson, Wilfley, Elder, & Brownell, 1998; Womble et al., 2001; Yanovski et al., 1993). Given the shared characteristics of BN and BED, it makes sense to examine factors that are related to BN. Early research in this area demonstrated that depression was a precursor of bulimic behavior (Shatford, 1986). The Stice "dual pathway" model of bulimia proposed and found that negative affect and restrained eating predicted future bulimic symptomatology, and those two factors mediated the effects of perceived pressure to be thin, body dissatisfaction, body mass, and internalization on future bulimic symptomatology (Stice, Nemeroff, & Shaw, 1996; Stice, Shaw & Nemeroff, 1998). In a follow-up longitudinal study, dieting and negative affect predicted bulimic symptoms (Stice, 2001). More recently, researchers tested an extended version of the Stice model that hypothesized that negative affect and overeating were related through emotional eating (VanStrien, Engels, VanLeewe, & Snoek, 2005). They found support for the affective pathway in this model, but not for the restraint pathway. In addition, emotional eating appeared to explain some of the association between negative affect and overeating (VanStrien et al., 2005). Research findings to date point to the central role of negative affect in bulimia, thus it is an important variable to examine in order to enhance our understanding of BED.

In terms of research findings specific to BED, one recent study found that in a sample of obese men and women, participants with BED differed significantly from non-BED individuals on several measures. Participants with BED had greater negative affect and weight



www.manaraa.com

dissatisfaction, and lower self-esteem (Streigel-Moore, et al., 1998). As noted previously, a wealth of research also has revealed substantial rates of depression in this population (Bulik et al., 2002; Kuehnel & Wadden, 1994; Mitchell & Mussell, 1995; Telch & Stice, 1998; Yanovski, Nelson, Dubbert, & Spitzer, 1993). Findings also have indicated significant differences for history of weight fluctuation and amount of time spent dieting (Brody, Walsh, & Devlin, 1995; Yanovski, 1993). Given these findings in conjunction with those for BN, it is clear that negative affect and weight cycling/dieting are key factors to consider in a comprehensive model of binge eating.

In addition to depression and weight cycling, research has demonstrated differences on other variables as well. There are significant differences between BED versus non-BED individuals in terms of weight and appearance-related teasing (Grilo, et al., 1994), as well as history of negative weight, shape and eating-related feedback from family members (Fairburn et al., 1998). In one study in particular, when compared to healthy control subjects, individuals with BED noted repeated exposure to negative comments about shape, weight, and eating, and negative self-evaluation, and compared to subjects with other psychiatric disorders, they more often reported negative comments about shape, weight, and eating (Fairburn et al., 1998).

Recognizing the important role of psychosocial factors in the development and maintenance of binge eating, Womble and colleagues (2001) used path analysis to evaluate a preliminary psychosocial model of binge eating in a sample of overweight men and women. They included many of the predictors described in the literature, including weight cycling, body dissatisfaction, teasing, negative affect, and dietary restraint. Their proposed model accounted for a considerable portion of the variance for binge eating, and all paths were shown to be significant for both males and females in the original samples. In the cross-validation samples,



only two paths were non-significant: teasing to binge eating in females, and weight cycling to binge eating in males.

Based on the current state of research on BED and the findings presented thus far, there are a number of important conclusions: 1) individuals with BED typically are either overweight or obese, or likely will become overweight or obese with continued binge eating; 2) they are susceptible to the physical and health risks and consequences of obesity; 3) they may be more dissatisfied and at risk of poor physical health that goes beyond that which is created by obesity; 4) they have high rates of psychiatric morbidity and often suffer from depression, history of weight cycling, low self-esteem, and a preoccupation with their weight and shape; and 5) they report poor social functioning and poorer quality of life. Recognizing the severity of the disorder and the ramifications should it go untreated, treatment efforts have increased throughout the last decade.

Treatment of Binge Eating Disorder

In terms of treatment efforts, Behavioral Weight Loss (BWL) seems to work in the shortterm, but Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy (CBT) and Interpersonal Therapy (IPT) target the core beliefs related to shape and weight and may have a longer term impact in terms of symptom reduction (Wilfley et al., 2003). Although early studies noted no significant differences in terms of weight loss at post-treatment for obese binge eaters versus non-obese binge eaters, there were important differences between the two groups that were not mitigated by behavioral treatment of obesity (Marcus, Wing, & Hopkins, 1988). Specifically, pre-treatment differences in negative affect and cognitions were not ameliorated by the behavioral treatment, and although both groups reported improvements in mood throughout the course of treatment, improvements in mood for



binge eaters did not occur as a function of weight loss (Marcus et al., 1988). Further, binge eaters were more likely to drop out of treatment (Marcus et al., 1988). More recently, researchers have suggested that because individuals with BED may be more likely to drop out of BWL treatments and regain weight, more studies are required to determine whether obese individuals with BED would be better served by having distinct treatments from obese non-BED individuals (Wilfley et al., 2003).

To date, CBT is considered the best established treatment for BED (National Institute for Clinical Excellence [NICE], 2004), although recent studies have shown that in group format, IPT is producing recovery rates comparable to those of group CBT (Wilfley et al., 2002). However, even among CBT studies with the most impressive outcomes (e.g., Grilo, Masheb, & Wilson, 2005, Wilfley et al., 2002), a substantial portion of the patients did not achieve abstinence from binge eating. Such findings hint at the resilience of eating pathology once developed and suggest that there still is not a comprehensive understanding of all contributing factors.

Summary: The Current State of Knowledge

Clearly, there is evidence to suggest that there are grave consequences of BED. Research also indicates that biological, psychological, and social factors all play a substantial role in the development and maintenance of binge eating. However, what also is evident is that no single factor is acting to produce BED, and that we are still lacking a comprehensive understanding of how the identified factors interrelate to develop and maintain BED. An individual only inherits the *tendency* toward obesity (Brownell & Wadden, 1992). Similarly, not all individuals with a family history of an eating disorder develop eating disorders themselves. Moreover, most individuals are exposed to the sociocultural messages in our society related to shape and weight,



but not all develop eating disorders. While it is apparent that all of these factors play a role in binge eating, it remains unclear *how* they are related to binge eating. Such gaps in the existing knowledge base are noticeable considering even the best established treatments are still lacking.

To expand our knowledge of BED, it may be beneficial to look to other psychological literature to inform theory development and research. Many researchers have likened eating disorders to substance use, and binge eating clearly shares many of the same characteristics of binge or heavy drinking (Cooper, 1989; Gold, Frost-Pineda, & Jacobs, 2003). Specifically, substance use and eating disorders are often comorbid and have been associated with impulsive behaviors and mood disorders. Therefore, it may prove valuable to examine recent findings and the methodology used in alcohol research to aid in our understanding of the variables that influence binge eating. One area that holds particular promise is memory modeling. Identifying memory processes may help to identify the common pathway by which these variables serve to influence behavior. The application of expectancy theory has provided useful information about the relationship between antecedents and behaviors in a variety of areas, particularly in alcohol research. Examining expectancies in relation to eating may be useful in terms of identifying memory content to facilitate understanding of a possible pathway for decisions and urges that influence binge eating behavior.

Expectancy Theory and Binge Eating

Tolman (1932) proposed that our past experiences are stored in our memory as mental representations that impact our behavior. He described "expectancies" as learned relations between behaviors and their consequences that are stored in memory and then influence future behavior – an "if, then" relationship. Researchers have argued that expectancy is not a narrow



theoretical process, but "is best viewed as an umbrella term for processes that influence *all* behavior" (Goldman, delBoca, & Darkes, 1999, p.206). Given this interpretation, researchers more recently have applied expectancies to various forms of behavior. One of the areas in which this application is most evident is alcohol research. There is a wealth of data on the role of expectancies in drinking behavior, and they are beginning to emerge as a potential causal factor in the explanation of alcohol use.

Expectancies have been found to develop before the onset of drinking behavior (e.g., Dunn & Goldman, 1996, 1998, 2000; Miller, Smith, & Goldman, 1990), predict future drinking behavior (e.g., Smith, Goldman, Greenbaum, & Christiansen, 1995), change in parallel with drinking habits (Darkes & Goldman, 1993, 1998; Dunn, Lau, & Cruz, 2000), and mediate the effects of a wide range of antecedent variables (Sher, Walitzer, Wood, & Brent, 1991; Stacy, Newcomb, & Bentler, 1991). In addition, challenging certain key expectancies has led to significant decreases in alcohol consumption among high-risk college students (Darkes & Goldman, 1993, 1998; Dunn et al., 2000). Despite the remarkable implications for treatment and prevention evidenced within alcohol research, surprisingly little work has investigated the role of expectancies in eating behavior.

In a seminal effort to understand the potential relationship between expectancies and decisions related to eating, Hohlstein, Smith, and Atlas (1998) used factor analytic strategies to develop and validate an eating expectancy questionnaire that measures learned expectancies for positive and negative reinforcement from eating. Their work yielded five factors, or subscales (1. eating helps manage negative affect, 2. eating is pleasurable and useful, 3. eating leads to feeling out of control, 4. eating enhances cognitive competence, and 5. eating alleviates boredom). The researchers also administered the measure to a clinical sample and found that



expectancy profiles differentiated between individuals with anorexia and those with bulimia, as well as between eating disorder patients and controls. In addition, they found that expectancies did not differentiate psychiatric controls from normal controls. Further, they tested the ability of the expectancy scales to correctly classify participants into groups, and the expectancy profiles were able to do so for 94% of the cases (58 of 63 controls, 8 of 9 patients with anorexia, and all 22 patients with bulimia). Factor analysis distinguished between expectancies for positive and negative reinforcement from eating, and negative reinforcement expectancies (i.e., eating helps manage negative affect, eating alleviates boredom) was associated with binge eating, and with some dieting behavior, but not with successful dieting (Hohlstein et al., 1998).

In the only other eating expectancy study to date, Gokee-LaRose, Tantleff-Dunn, and Dunn (2003) applied alcohol expectancy research to eating, and examined eating expectancies from a semantic network perspective. Using Individual Differences Scaling (INDSCAL), they modeled the two-dimensional organization of an eating expectancy memory network, and using Property Fitting (PROFIT), they empirically labeled the two resulting dimensions as positivenegative and satisfied-unsatisfied. Findings suggested that there is a fundamental difference in the way that individuals with higher scores on measures of restriction and bulimia activate and store eating-related messages compared to individuals with low levels of disturbance. Specifically, analyses revealed that females with higher restriction scores and higher bulimia scores placed more emphasis on a satisfied-unsatisfied dimension, and were more likely than males and lower scoring females to activate negative expectancies about eating earlier on in their path of activation (Gokee-LaRose et al., 2003). As evidenced by the promising findings of these two initial studies, continued research on the role of expectancies in eating behavior holds the potential to substantially enhance our understanding of eating disorders, and may serve to inform



valuable interventions similar to those demonstrated with alcohol. The possibility of ultimately producing changes in disordered eating behavior by targeting expectancies warrants additional research in this area.

The Current Study

The present study sought to extend previous work in this are in several ways. First, the fundamental research question was whether expectancies play a role in binge eating behavior. Both of the previous studies examining eating expectancies have done so specifically in relation to restriction and bulimic behavior, but not for binge eating in the absence of compensatory behavior. Second, although Womble and colleagues (2001) provided confirmation regarding the association between various psychological and social variables and binge eating, they did not incorporate any biological or family history variables into their model. As noted previously, leading researchers have stated that additive genetic factors consistently have emerged as contributors to liability to BN (Bulik, 2000), and BN shares the core characteristic of binge eating with BED. Family history of obesity and family history of psychiatric disorders are associated with BED (Fairburn et al, 1998), and individuals with eating disorders have higher rates of eating disorders among first-degree relatives (Keel, Leon, & Fulkerson, 2001). Further, twin and adoption studies consistently have indicated that human obesity has a substantial genetic component (Price, Cadoret, Stunkard, & Troughton, 1987; Stunkard, Harris, Pederson & McClearn, 1990). Therefore, the current study included family history variables in the prediction model. Third, there may be other variables (e.g., emotional eating) that mediate the relationship between negative affect and binge eating (VanStrien et al., 2005), yet the Womble study did not test for any potential moderator or mediator effects on binge eating. Doing so could provide



valuable information about how the identified risk factors serve to produce binge and substantially enhance our understanding of the disorder. Thus, it is important not only to investigate the role of expectancies in binge eating behavior, but to assess the potential mediational effects of expectancies. BED and obesity are more common in men than other eating disorders. Therefore, it is important to include both male and female participants and to assess potential gender effects.

Based on the associated variables described in the literature and presented previously, eight predictor variables were identified that together were hypothesized to significantly predict binge eating behavior and account for a substantial portion of the overall variance. Following the progression of research for BN, a regression model was selected to examine the data in the current study. Regression allows for the combination of all hypothesized predictor variables in one model, while maintaining a certain level of parsimony. It does not overstep the current state of research and theory development for BED by creating a complex model that is not theoretically justified. Regression analysis identifies which predictor variables account for significant portions of unique variance in the model, and it allows for tests of the mediating effects of expectancies.

Hypotheses

 Consistent with previous research demonstrating the positive relationship between binge eating and depression, weight cycling, and teasing, it was expected that each of these variables would be significant predictor variables for binge eating in overweight males and females.



www.manaraa.com

- 2. A regression equation that included expectancies with the biopsychosocial variables previously outlined would be statistically significant and would account for a substantial portion of the variance in binge eating for overweight females and males.
- The first subscale of the EEI (i.e., eating helps manage negative affect) would be a significant predictor of binge eating in the regression model for overweight females and males.
- 4. A mediational model (see *Figure 1*) was proposed in which the relationship between depression and binge eating would be mediated by negative reinforcement expectancies regarding eating, as measured by the first subscale of the EEI.



METHOD

Participants

Much of the research done with BED has been done with clinical samples, and such samples may be influenced by sampling bias, and therefore not representative of individuals with BED in the general population (Reichborn-Kjennerud, Bulik, Sullivan, Tambs, & Harris, 2004). This study recruited a sample that was a mixture of undergraduates as well as individuals participating in a self-help group for overeating, but persons presenting for treatment for BED were deliberately not recruited in order to have a sample that was representative of binge eating behavior in the general population. Participants of all weights were recruited and BMI was used as a grouping variable in the analyses such that overweight and non-overweight participants were analyzed separately.

The sample consisted of 726 adults, but a portion of the original sample was not included for data analysis. Because diagnostic criteria dictate that BED cannot be better accounted for by another eating disorder, and in order to adequately measure the construct of interest, participants who reported engaging in behaviors consistent with Anorexia Nervosa (AN) or Bulimia Nervosa (BN) were not desirable for the purposes of the study. Therefore, a screening measure (i.e., Eating Disorder Diagnostic Screening) was included in all participants' packets, and any participant who endorsed symptoms associated with anorexia nervosa (e.g., severe restriction) or bulimia nervosa (e.g., regular compensatory behavior) was not used for the analyses (n = 32). The resulting sample consisted of 694 participants (193 male and 501 female), recruited from a large open-enrollment university in the southeast (n = 618), as well as through local meetings of



Overeaters Anonymous (n = 76) in a metropolitan city in the southeast. Sample characteristics are displayed in Table 1.

Measures

Eating Expectancy Inventory (EEI)

Expectancies were assessed using the factor-based Eating Expectancy Inventory (EEI), which is a 34-item, Likert format measure designed to assess cognitive expectations for eating. The five subscales of the EEI include: 1) eating helps manage negative affect; 2) eating is pleasurable and useful; 3) eating leads to feeling out of control; 4) eating enhances cognitive competence; and 5) eating alleviates boredom. Internal consistency for the subscales ranged from .78 to .94; and construct validity through the ability to differentiate between eating disordered individuals and controls has been well established (Hohlstein et al., 1998). A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix A.

Memory Model Based Eating Expectancy Questionnaire (MMBEEQ)

The rationale and specific use of this instrument is included in the exploratory analyses section of the results. Eating expectancies were assessed with a memory model-based inventory that consists of 23 expectancy words and that can be readily mapped into a network format with MDS procedures (Gokee-LaRose et al., 2003). It differentiated between individuals based on BMI, as well as levels of restriction and bulimic symptomatology (Gokee-LaRose et al., 2003). Participants were asked to respond on a 4-point Likert scale regarding how often they experienced each expectancy word (effect) when they ate food. A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix B.



Binge Eating Scale (BES)

The BES is used consistently for the purposes of classifying individuals according to binge eating severity (e.g., LaPorte, 1992; Marcus, Wing, & Hopkins, 1988). The scale consists of 16 items describing both behavioral (e.g., eating large amounts of food) and affective and cognitive (e.g., guilt) symptoms associated with binge eating. Participants respond by marking the statement that is most reflective of them. It has acceptable internal consistency, and is able to successfully discriminate between individuals with no, moderate, or severe binge eating symptoms (Gormally, Black, Daston, & Rardin, 1982). A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix C.

Eating Disorder Diagnostic Screening (EDDS)

This measure was designed to diagnose anorexia nervosa, bulimia nervosa, and binge eating disorder based on DSM-IV criteria. The 22-item measure had an internal consistency reliability of .89, test-retest reliability of .87, and criterion validity with interview diagnoses, as well as convergent validity with other eating pathology scales (Stice, Telch, & Rizvi, 2000). A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix D.

Beck Depression Inventory (BDI-II)

Depressive symptomatology was assessed with the BDI, a questionnaire designed to assess the cognitive, behavioral, affective, and somatic symptoms associated with depression. Each of the 21 items asks participants to respond on a 4-point scale from 0 to 3, with total scores ranging from 0 (minimal) to 63 (severe). Previous studies have reported internal consistency coefficients ranging from .92 to .93 and a test-retest reliability of .93. The BDI-II has correlated positively with other measures that are used widely to assess depression, hopelessness, and



suicidal ideation. It has been validated as a measure of depression (Beck, Steer, & Garbin, 1988), and is commonly used for clinical and research purposes (Beck, Ward, Mendelson, Mock, & Erbaugh, 1961). A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix E.

Beck Anxiety Inventory (BAI)

Anxiety-related symptomatology was assessed with the BAI, a 21-item self-report questionnaire. The BAI has good internal consistency (alpha = .92) and test-retest reliability over one week was .75 (Beck, Epstein, Brown, & Steer, 1988). The BAI also has discriminant validity (Beck et al., 1988). A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix F.

Rosenberg Self-Esteem Inventory

Self-esteem was assessed with a 10-item scale designed to measure general self-esteem. Validity was evidenced by significant correlations with peer reports of self-esteem; test-retest reliability was .85 (Demos, 1985). The RSEI is commonly used as a measure of self-esteem for research purposes (Rosenberg, 1979). A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix G.

Eating Disorders Inventory – Body Dissatisfaction Subscale

This measure contains assesses the degree to which one is dissatisfied with one's body. Individuals respond to the 9 items using a 6-point Likert rating scale (never – always) according to how often the stated attitudes, feelings, and behaviors are true of them. The measure was standardized on both eating disorder patients as well as nonpatient female controls. Chronbach's Alpha for the scale is .92 and .90 respectively (Garner & Olmstead, 1984). A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix H.


Perception of Teasing Scale – Weight Related Subscale (POTS-WR)

This subscale contains six appearance-related items about teasing due to body weight. Individuals respond on a 5-point Likert rating scale (never – always) based on how often they have encountered a variety of weight-related teasing experiences, and how upset they were by the experiences. Internal consistency and test-retest reliability have been well established (Thompson, Cattarin, Fowler & Fisher, 1995). A copy of the measure is provided in Appendix I.

Sociocultural Attitudes Towards Appearance Questionnaire (SATAQ)

The SATAQ assesses the extent to which women are aware of and internalize societal standards of beauty. Participants respond to 14 items on a 5-point Likert scale (completely disagree – completely agree). The SATAQ includes two subscales, Internalization (alpha = .88) and Awareness (alpha = .71), and has convergent validity (Heinberg, Thompson, & Stormer, 1995). A copy of this measure is provided in Appendix J.

Weight Cycling Questionnaire

This measure contains items taken from previous work designed to assess weight cycling (Foreyt et al., 1995; Friedman, Schwartz, & Brownell, 1998), and is routinely used to assess weight cycling for research purposes (Womble et al., 2001). All questions are included on the Weight Cycling Questionnaire provided in Appendix K.

Family History Questionnaire

A self-report measure was created for this study to assess family history of obesity, eating disorder, and other psychological diagnoses. A copy of the questionnaire is provided in Appendix L.



Demographics Sheet

Participants were asked to for self-report information including height and weight (to calculate BMI), race, gender, and age. A copy of the questionnaire is provided in Appendix M.

Procedure

This study was approved by the university's Institutional Review Board (IRB). All participants were tested in settings similar to small classrooms. Each participant was asked to read and sign an informed consent form detailing the content of the questionnaires and purpose of the study, and was informed of his/her right to decline or withdraw from the study at any time. Additionally, written instructions were provided for each questionnaire. Participants' names did not appear on any other part of the survey, and the informed consent forms were immediately separated from the survey in order to ensure anonymity. For the purposes of data entry, sequential ID numbers were used on the surveys and in the data base, but these numbers were not placed on the informed consent forms and could not be linked to the participants names in any way. Following their participation, participants were completely debriefed as to the nature of the study.



RESULTS

Assignment to Groups

Participants were grouped at several points during the analyses in order to more effectively examine the data. Although the prevalence rates for BED are much higher for males than traditional eating disorders, the specific variables that are related and act together to produce binge eating may be distinct for males and females. Therefore, as in previous studies, males and females were examined separately by using sex as a grouping variable.

Although BMI can be viewed as a continuous variable because its calculation is based on height and weight, the degree of overweight is clinically relevant in terms of associated risk factors (e.g., hypertension, diabetes, heart disease). Further, as both malnutrition and obesity became increasing problems throughout the world, the need for a standard way of categorizing individuals based on degree of risk became apparent. In 1998, the World Health Organization (WHO) established BMI cut points that were the first such cut points at the International level. Currently, the established cut points are: <18.5 = Underweight, 18.5 - 24.9 = Normal weight, 25.0 - 29.9 = Pre-obese or overweight, 30.0 - 34.9 = Obese I, 35.0 - 39.9 = Obese II, and $\ge 40 =$ Obese III (WHO, 1998). In order to effectively conduct research that will have meaningful clinical applications for this population, leading researchers and organizations have adopted these uniform standards by which an individual in considered overweight. Given that the majority of the previous research on BED has focused on overweight participants and the high rates of association between BED and overweight, BMI also was used to group participants for analysis. In order to identify differences between overweight and non-overweight participants, the majority of analyses were conducted separately for the overweight and non-overweight



groups. Classification as non-overweight was a BMI < 25, and classification as overweight was a BMI ≥ 25 .

Despite the established cut points for binge eating severity based on the BES [i.e., no binge eating ≤ 17 , moderate binge eating > 17, and severe binge eating ≥ 27 (Gormally et al., 1982; LaPorte, 1992; Marcus et al., 1988)], there is considerable evidence to suggest that applying these cut points to continuous variables can lead to inaccurate and misleading results (see MacCallum, Zhang, Preacher, & Rucker, 2002). Therefore, these cut points were used only to establish binge eating and no binge eating groups for the purposes of reporting characteristics of the sample in percentages and means (see Tables 1 and 2). All subsequent statistical analyses treated binge eating as a continuous variable.

Descriptive Analyses

Descriptive statistics were calculated for the sample broken down by groups (i.e., entire sample, overweight group, non-overweight group, overweight females, non-overweight females, overweight males, non-overweight males, binge eating group, no binge eating group, college group, and OA group). Because the entire sample was broken down in multiple ways to examine the data, it is important to note that there is some overlap between the groups displayed. For example, overweight and non-overweight groups sum to the N for the entire sample, but the overweight group includes both males and females, who also are represented separately. Means and standard deviations for all of the dependent variables of interest are displayed by group in Table 2.

Females: To establish the relationship between BMI and binge eating in the current sample, a simple correlation was computed between the two variables. For females, there was a



significant positive relationship between BMI and binge eating scores (r = .351, p < .001). Correlational analyses were used to examine the relationship between binge eating and the other variables of interest. Because multiple correlations were computed, a Bonferroni correction was applied to protect against the threat of Type 1 error. The resulting *p* value required for these correlations to be considered statistically significant was *p* <.005. All results are displayed in Table 3.

For overweight females, there were significant positive relationships between binge eating and depression, body dissatisfaction, teasing history, weight cycling, anxiety, internalization of societal standards, and family history of obesity, and a significant negative relationship between binge eating and self-esteem. Similarly, for non-overweight females there was a significant positive association between binge eating and depression, body dissatisfaction, teasing history, weight cycling, anxiety, internalization of societal standards, and family history of an eating disorder. However, there was a significant negative relationship between binge eating and self-esteem (see Table 3 for graphic representation of findings and specific r values).

Males: Correlational analyses were conducted on data collected from males in the same manner as described for females. To establish the relationship between binge eating and BMI for males, a correlation was computed that yielded a significant positive association between the two variables (r = .325, p < .001). Correlational analyses were used to assess the relationship between binge eating and the other variables of interest for males. Since multiple correlations were computed, a Bonferroni correction was applied to protect against the threat of Type 1 error. The resulting p value required for these correlations to be considered significant was p < .005. All results are displayed in Table 3.



www.manaraa.com

For overweight males, there was a significant positive relationship between binge eating and depression, body dissatisfaction, teasing history, weight cycling, anxiety, and internalization of societal standards, and a significant negative relationship was found between binge eating and self-esteem. In contrast, for non-overweight males, there were only significant positive associations between binge eating and anxiety, teasing history, and weight cycling. There was a significant negative relationship between binge eating and self-esteem.

Regression Analyses

The proposed regression model was evaluated using a series of simultaneous (i.e., enter) regression analyses. Simultaneous regression was chosen because it involves all predictor variables being entered into the equation at the same time, rather than at different steps, thereby removing any potential for the researcher's biases to influence the data. The regression coefficient for each predictor is estimated while holding the other predictor variables constant. It is still crucial that there be a solid reason for including each of the variables because if an irrelevant predictor variable is included power may be reduced depending on the extent to which the irrelevant variable is correlated with the other predictors.

Independent regression analyses predicting binge eating behavior were conducted for 1) overweight females, 2) non-overweight females, 3 overweight males, and 4) non-overweight males. In each regression analysis, binge eating behavior (as measured by the BES) served as the criterion variable. Based on the research findings to date and the hypotheses outlined for this study, the predictor variables were: family history of obesity, family history of an eating disorder, family history of a psychiatric disorder, depression, body dissatisfaction, teasing, SATAQ, weight cycling, and eating expectancies (as measured by each of the individual five



subscales of the EEI). Please see Tables 4 and 5 for a graphic representation of the regression results.

Females: For overweight females, a regression including all of the previously detailed variables significantly predicted binge eating behavior (F(13, 88) = 12.41, p < .001), and accounted for 65% of the total variance. Specifically, depression (p < .01) and weight cycling (p < .01) were significant predictors within the model. The subscales of the EEI reflecting eating helps manage negative affect and eating leads to feeling out of control approached significance (p = .058, p = .053, respectively).

For non-overweight females, a regression including all of the variables previously outlines significantly predicted binge eating behavior (F(13, 255) = 18.99, p < .001), and accounted for 49% of the variance. As with the overweight females, depression (p < .01) and weight cycling (p < .01) were significant predictors in this model. For non-overweight females body dissatisfaction (p < .05) and internalization of societal ideals (p < .01) also were significant predictor variables in the model. The first and third subscales of the EEI were not approaching significance with the non-overweight females as they were with the overweight females.

Males: For overweight males, a regression including all of the noted predictor variables did significantly predict binge eating behavior (F(13, 44) = 9.54, p < .001) and accounted for 74% of the variance. As with overweight females, depression (p < .01) and weight cycling (p < .01) were significant predictors within the model. The subscale of the EEI reflecting eating is pleasurable and useful approached significance (p = .057). In contrast, for non-overweight males the model did not significantly predict binge eating (F(13, 57) = .774, p = .683).

Post-Hoc Moderator Analyses: Based on the regression models presented above, depression and weight cycling both were significant predictors of binge eating for overweight



males and females. Therefore, follow-up analyses were conducted to examine whether sex serves as a moderator in the relationship between each of these variables and binge eating. In the first of the two regressions, depression and sex significantly predicted binge eating (F (2, 180) = 47.94, p < .001), but adding the interaction of these two variables did not contribute to the prediction model (F (3, 179) = 1.47, p < .227). In the second of the regressions, weight cycling and sex significantly predicted binge eating (F (2, 195) = 56.44, p < .001), but adding the interaction of these two variables did not contribute to F (3, 194) = 2.53, p < .115).

Regression Analyses for the Mediational Hypothesis

Based on the hypothesized mediational model, it was expected that depression would predict binge eating by way of eating expectancies (as measured by the first subscale of the EEI, eating helps to manage negative affect). This model was tested for females and males using a series of regression analyses. Based on Baron and Kenny (1986), evidence of a mediational model required several findings (see *Figure 1*). The first step was to estimate and test path c in order to establish that there was an effect that may be mediated. In the current study, the relationship between depression and binge eating would have to be significant. The second step was to show that the initial variable was correlated with the mediator, or estimate and test path a. In the current study, this meant that the relationship between depression and eating expectancies would have to be significant. The third step was to demonstrate that the mediator affects the outcome variable by estimating and testing path b. In the current study, this refers to the relationship between eating expectancies and binge eating. If all of these predictions held true in the hypothesized direction, then the final step would be to conduct a regression with X and Z



(i.e., depression and expectancies) predicting Y (i.e. binge eating). In this equation, mediation would be supported if the partial direct effect for path c was nonsignificantly different from zero and path b was significantly greater than zero. If c were nonsignificantly different from zero, results would be consistent with a *full* mediational model. If path b was significant after controlling for the direct effect of X (path c), but path c was still significant, the model would be consistent with *partial* mediation.

Females: For overweight females, depression was a significant predictor of binge eating behavior (F(1, 106) = 46.97, p < .01). In the second regression equation of the mediational model, depression was not a significant predictor of eating expectancies (F(1, 111) = .023, p < .89). In the third set of equations for the mediational model, expectancies did not significantly predict binge eating (F(1, 115) = 2.49, p < .12). Because two of the three paths estimated were not significant, a mediational model did not explain the relationship between depression and binge eating behavior problems when the EEI was used as a mediator. See Table 6 for a graphic presentation of these regression analyses.

For non-overweight females, depression predicted binge eating behavior (F(1, 293) = 101.25, p < .01). In the second regression equation of the mediational model, depression did not significantly predict eating expectancies (F(1, 310) = .268, p < .61). In the third equation, expectancies did not significantly predict binge eating (F(1, 306) = 2.64, p < .12). As with the overweight female group, two of the three paths were not significant for the non-overweight female group. Therefore, a mediational model did not explain the relationship between depression and binge eating when the EEI was used as a mediator. See Table 6 for all results.

Males: For overweight males, depression was a significant predictor of binge eating behavior (F(1, 64) = 43.30, p < .01). In the second regression equation of the mediational



model, depression was not a significant predictor of eating expectancies (F(1, 69) = .120, p < .731). In the third set of equations for the mediational model, expectancies did not significantly predict binge eating (F(1, 68) = .254, p < .62). Because two of the three paths estimated were not significant, a mediational model did not explain the relationship between depression and binge eating behavior problems when the EEI was used as a mediator. See Table 6 for a graphic presentation of these regression analyses.

For non-overweight males, depression was a significant predictor of binge eating behavior (F(1, 83) = 4.64, p < .05). In the second regression equation of the mediational model, depression was not a significant predictor of eating expectancies (F(1, 90) = .029, p < .865). In the third equation, expectancies did not significantly predict binge eating (F(1, 93) = 4.33, p <.08). As with the previous three groups, two of the three paths were not significant for the nonoverweight male group. Therefore, a mediational model did not explain the relationship between depression and binge eating when the EEI was used as a mediator. See Table 6 for all results.

Exploratory Analyses

In all previous analyses, expectancies were measured by the EEI, a factor based measure that produces a score on individual subscales and a total score. This type of measure is very useful for regression analyses such as those conducted in this study, and has been shown to discriminate between individuals based on levels of eating pathology. However, examining expectancies in this way is only one of the possible ways to examine their potential role in binge eating behavior. To further examine the role of expectancies in binge eating behavior, exploratory analyses were conducted in which expectancies were examined from a memory modeling perspective. A brief background and rationale for this approach is provided below.



Memory modeling is an area that holds potential for explaining the processes by which variables impact behavior. Multidimensional scaling (MDS) techniques have been used to model the organization and activation of alcohol expectancies in memory (Cruz & Dunn, 2003; Dunn & Earleywine, 2001; Dunn & Goldman, 1996, 1998, 2000; Rather, Goldman, Roerich, & Brannick, 1992; Rather & Goldman, 1994). MDS solutions have been well validated as a proxy for network structure (e.g., Cooke, Durso, & Schvaneveldt, 1986; Dunn & Goldman, 2000). Such alcohol expectancy networks have been modeled for adults of varying drinking habits (Dunn & Earleywine, 2001; Rather & Goldman, 1994; Rather et al., 1992), as well as for children (Cruz & Dunn, 2003; Dunn & Goldman, 1996; 1998, 2000; Dunn & Yniguez, 1999). Further, researchers have found that expectancy challenge programs have altered paths of activation in children (Cruz & Dunn, 2003), and in college students, with subsequent changes in alcohol consumption (Darkes & Goldman, 1993, 1998; Dunn, et al., 2000).

In order to further our understanding of the storage and activation of eating related expectancies in memory, it may be beneficial to use these techniques in conjunction with a general theory of memory processes. Numerous conceptualizations for understanding memory processes have been proposed, one of which was offered by Estes (1991). He suggested that memory traces could be viewed as "vectors or lists, as nodes in a network, or as points in a multidimensional space" (p.12, Estes, 1991). Using this conceptualization of memory, and consistent with alcohol expectancy research (e.g., Rather, et al., 1992), a semantic memory network model was used in the current analyses. In semantic network theory, concepts are thought to be represented by nodes that are linked together on the basis of intrinsic meaning and learning history (Rather et al., 1992). The relationships between all such nodes are retained and mapped with MDS. A MDS stimulus configuration of expectancies can be thought of as a



snapshot of a cognitive process in which expectancies are represented in an associate network model (Goldman, Del Boca, & Darkes, 1999). Such a cognitive map has previously been constructed for eating expectancies for groups based on restriction and bulimia (Gokee-LaRose, et al., 2003), but not for binge eating. The present study used the methodology previously implemented in the area of alcohol expectancies (Cruz & Dunn, 2003; Dunn & Earleywine, 2001; Dunn & Goldman, 1996, 1998, 2000; Dunn et al., 2000; Dunn & Earlywine, 2001; Dunn & Yniguez, 1999; Rather et al., 1992; Rather & Goldman, 1994) and recently adapted for eating expectancies (Gokee-LaRose et.al., 2003, 2004) to model a semantic network of eating expectancies stored in memory in relation to binge eating.

Configuration of an Eating Expectancy Network

Distinct mathematical techniques were used in order to emphasize different aspects of a hypothetical memory network. In order to discriminate between participants, individuals were stratified into thirds based on their respective levels of binge eating as determined by the previously detailed measures (e.g., high binge eating score, moderate binge eating score, and low binge eating score). Stratifying into thirds was somewhat arbitrary, but thirds were chosen to limit the number of points and vectors in figures to a number that would present clear conclusions. As in previous studies within the realm of alcohol expectancies (Cruz & Dunn, 2003; Dunn & Earlywine, 2001; Dunn et al., 2000; Dunn & Yniguez, 1999; Dunn & Goldman, 1996, 1998; Rather & Goldman, 1994), and marijuana expectancies (Linkovich-Kyle & Dunn, 2001), nonmetric INDSCAL was used to empirically model a memory network of eating expectancies. Such network models are not entirely distinct from factor-models. Despite the mathematical similarities between factors and MDS solutions, a network model provides insight



into the process by which eating related expectancies may be stored and activated in memory. A more detailed discussion of the similarities and differences between factor and network models can be found in Goldman (1994).

As with other MDS techniques, INDSCAL involves applying a mathematical algorithm to a matrix of proximities. Each item appears on one column and one row of the matrix, and each possible pair-wise combination of items comprise the elements of the matrix. Similar to a correlation matrix, the halves separated by the diagonal are identical. However, the diagonal is composed of zeros (representing no difference) because each item is identical to itself. Consequently, the algorithm actually performs computations on a similarity (or dissimilarity) half-matrix in order to locate each item on the stimulus configuration. Group "weights" on each dimension are computed, ranging from zero to one, with higher weights indicating larger distances between stimuli on that particular dimension. Greater weight on a dimension essentially means that there is a greater emphasis placed on a dimension, meaning that people recognize much more distinction between items along that dimension. A squared group weight represents the proportion of variance in the group's data that is explained by the particular dimension (Wish & Carroll, 1974). In the present study, INDSCAL was used to map eating expectancies into network format and participant weights were used to explore the distinctions between dimensions for participants divided into groups based on binge eating scores.

Previous work has revealed a substantial gender effect for many of the variables in the present study, such that even when males and females were matched on physical appearancerelated anxiety and drive for thinness scores, a pronounced gender effect still obscured differences between higher and lower scoring males and females (Gokee-LaRose, Dunn, & Tantleff-Dunn, 2004). This can occur because INDSCAL constrains participant weights to a



range of 0 to 1. Thus, when participants are grouped on more than one variable (e.g., binge eating and gender), the distance required to represent the variable with a greater impact may squeeze groups based on the other variable together, making it impossible to examine group differences. Therefore, males and females were analyzed together, and then separately in order to account for possible gender effects. Analyses also were conducted using only those participants meeting criteria for overweight (i.e., BMI>25). In sum, 7 sets of INDSCAL analyses were completed: 1) entire sample grouped on binge eating scores; 2) overweight sample grouped on binge eating scores; 3) overweight sample grouped on BMI; 4) all females grouped on binge eating scores; 5) overweight females grouped by binge eating scores; 6) all males grouped on binge eating scores; and 7) overweight males grouped on binge eating scores. In each analysis, proximity matrices for each group were used as input for the INDSCAL analysis to produce a stimulus configuration reflective of all participants included in each analysis. Because a single proximity matrix was used as input for each group in each analysis, every group had an equal amount of influence in determining the final solution, regardless of unequal sample sizes. The mathematical properties of matrices are such that they are stable if based on 25 or more participants and highly stable when based on 100 or more participants (Linkovich-Kyle & Dunn, 2001). The grouping strategy used in the present study resulted in the smallest group containing 20 participants, and only 2 of the 21 groups being composed of fewer than 25 participants. Further, for the primary analysis of concern (i.e., entire sample group by binge eating scores), the grouping strategy resulted in all groups containing well over 100 participants. Therefore, the results of these analyses should be stable and generalizable to similar populations.



www.manaraa.com

Binge Eating Groups

As mentioned earlier, there is considerable evidence to suggest the applying cut points to continuous variables can lead to inaccurate and misleading results (see MacCallum, Zhang, Preacher, & Rucker, 2002). However, multidimensional scaling procedures necessitate that participants are broken into groups on the variable of interest in order for the analyses to be conducted. Unlike many other cases in which continuous variables are dichotomized, there are not comparable analyses that would allow the data to be analyzed in its continuous form and provide similar information as to the cognitive organization of eating expectancies. Therefore, it is believed that applications of MDS are one of the few exceptions in which using cut points is warranted.

Participants were stratified into thirds in order to discriminate between groups while maintaining the stability of the matrices (i.e., in order to ensure that there were an adequate number of participants in each group as defined by the previously noted criteria). Groups were created based on binge eating scores (low binge eating, moderate binge eating, and high binge eating), and a one-way ANOVA indicated significant differences between groups (F = 1083.61, p < .001).

Multidimensional Scaling Analyses: INDSCAL

For each of the INDSCAL analyses performed, a solution depicting the stimuli in two dimensions was retained because it was readily interpretable and accounted for a significant portion of the variance. For each variable, addition of a third dimension accounted for a minimal amount of variance. A good fit is typically defined as R² of .80 or greater, and stress of .15 or less. Excellent fit of the solution to the data is typically defined as R² of .90 or greater,



and stress of .10 or less. When using INDSCAL, however, stress is artificially inflated. Therefore, R² is the most appropriate fit index for INDSCAL (Davison, 1983).

The INDSCAL analyses including the entire sample based on the binge eating grouping variable yielded a solution with excellent fit indices ($R^2 = .93$, stress = .14). An INDSCAL analysis of the overweight sample (i.e., males and females meeting criteria for overweight) grouped by binge eating scores produced good fit indices as well ($R^2 = .88$, stress = .18), but not as strong as those including the entire sample.

Despite good fit indices, previous work in this area has indicated the presence of a pronounced gender effect for the cognitive organization of eating expectancies (Gokee, Dunn & Tantleff-Dunn, 2001; Tantleff-Dunn, Dunn, & Gokee, 2001). One potential explanation for the substantial gender effect in previous work is that there is a much lower incidence of traditional eating disorders among males than females. Given findings indicating that BED is more common among men than other forms of eating disorders, it is possible that such a gender effect may not obscure differences in the current study. However, in order to assess for this possibility, analyses also were conducted with males and females separately. An INDSCAL analysis of all females grouped by binge eating yielded a solution with good fit indices ($R^2 = .90$, stress = .16). A strong solution also was yielded for analyses of all males grouped by binge eating ($R^2 = .80$, stress = .21). Acceptable solutions were produced for overweight females grouped by binge eating ($R^2 = .74$, stress = .24), and overweight males grouped by binge eating ($R^2 = .73$, stress = .23). These findings suggest that including the entire sample (i.e., males and females, overweight and non-overweight) does not obscure potential differences, but rather, produces a solution that better represents and explains the data, as evidenced by the excellent fit indices.



www.manaraa.com

Therefore, the most inclusive analysis, and that yielding the best fit indices, is what is presented in the remainder of this work.

INDSCAL solutions provide stimulus configurations that can be conceptualized as maps, in which the probability for activation of an expectancy node is a function of how close the respective node is to other expectancy nodes that have a high probability of activation. Thus, the expectancies most likely to be activated are those closest to the first expectancy nodes that are activated (Rather et al., 1992). The stimulus configuration of eating expectancies for participants grouped based on binge eating scores are displayed in Figure 2). The INDSCAL stimulus configurations are meant to serve as a reference for interpreting findings because they are an average across all groups in the analysis, and each stimulus configuration represents a participant who weights each of the dimensions equally (Linkovich-Kyle & Dunn, 2001). Group weights produced by INDSCAL represent the salience of each dimension to each group. Squared group weights indicate the amount of variance in the group data that is accounted for by the dimension (Wish & Carroll, 1974). Different weights on a dimension are indicative of disagreement between groups about the level of similarity of expectancy nodes. As weights increase, differences also increase between the expectancy nodes along that dimension (Linkovich-Kyle & Dunn, 2001).

Examination of the current dimension weights indicated that the positive-negative dimension was more salient (and accounted for the most variance) to participants with higher binge eating scores than it was to participants with low or moderate binge eating scores (see Figure 3). Thus, for participants with high levels of binge eating symptomatology, the stimulus configuration depicted in Figure 2 would be elongated along the positive-negative dimension and compressed along the satisfied-unsatisfied dimension. As a result, stimulus points along the



positive-negative dimension, such as "happy" and "fat," would be farther apart, and stimulus points along the satisfied-unsatisfied dimension, such as "comforted", and "relaxed," would be closer together. Expectancies in closer proximity to one another are more likely to activate together than expectancies that are farther apart (Rather & Goldman, 1994). Therefore, participants with severe binge eating may expect "comforted" and "good" to occur with similar frequency after eating, and would be less likely to activate "happy" and "hungry" together. Examination of the means for each of the groups lends support to the theory that expectancies are more likely to be activated in this fashion. For example, for the high binge eating group, the means for comforted (1.35) and good (1.39) are closer together, while the means for happy (1.76) and hungry (0.88) are farther apart. (See Table 7 for means for each expectancy word by group).

Participants with lower levels of binge eating placed very little emphasis on the positivenegative dimension and nearly all their emphasis on the satisfied-unsatisfied dimension (see Figure 3). This means that for these individuals, the stimulus configuration displayed in Figure 2 would be elongated along the satisfied-unsatisfied dimension and compressed along the positivenegative dimension. Thus, individuals with low levels of binge eating may expect that both positive and negative expectancies such as "strong" and "tired" occur with similar frequency after eating. Further, for these individuals, such expectancies may be likely to activate at the same time (See Table 7 for means).



DISCUSSION

Results of the present study confirmed much of the research to date and provided valuable new information about the variables that influence binge eating behavior. The initial hypothesis in the current study was supported. As in previous research, there was a significant positive relationship between depression and binge eating. Depression was a significant predictor variable for binge eating for overweight males and females, as well as non-overweight females. It was not a significant predictor for non-overweight males. However, it is important to note that the overall model was not significant for non-overweight males. These findings underscore one of the important distinctions between BED and other eating disorders. That is, in other forms of eating disorders there is a high incidence of anxiety disorders, and often the onset of the anxiety is prior to that of eating disturbance. It has been theorized that anxiety may serve as a vulnerability factor for the development of disordered eating (Kaye, Bulik, Thornton, Barbarich, & Masters, 2004). In fact, anxiety disorders predate the emergence of BN in the majority of cases (Bulik et al., 1996). For individuals with BED, it seems that negative affect, or depression, may play a much larger role than anxiety. Of participants in the severe binge eating group, 48.6% reported clinically significant levels of depression (i.e. BDI>13), whereas only 14% reported clinically significant levels of anxiety (i.e., BAI>21). Depression accounted for the largest portion of unique variance in the regression model for both overweight males and non-overweight females, and the second most for overweight females. This finding also lends some support to the affective theory of binge eating, although there are clearly other variables that contribute to the development and maintenance of BED as well. Future studies should



continue to examine the relationship between depression and binge eating, with particular emphasis on how this affective component can be most effectively addressed in treatment.

A second hypothesis for the present study was that there would be a significant positive association between weight cycling and binge eating scores, and that weight cycling would be a significant predictor variable for binge eating in overweight females and males. This hypothesis also was supported. Weight cycling was highly associated with binge eating for overweight males and females, as well as non-overweight females. It also accounted for the largest portion of unique variance in the regression model for overweight females (followed by depression). These findings reiterate those of much of the previous work, and provide additional support for the key role that history of weight fluctuation plays in binge eating behavior. Also of note, in the cross validation portion of the Womble path analysis, the path from weight cycling to binge eating was not significant for males. In the current study however, weight cycling was a significant predictor variable for overweight males. Future studies should seek to clarify the predictive nature of weight cycling for males. If in fact weight cycling is a predictor variable that is confirmed in future studies, that information could be used in prevention or primary intervention programs with children and their parents to deter children from dietary restraint and yo-yo dieting, and provide education regarding healthy eating habits and regular exercise.

The third hypothesis was that there would be a significant positive relationship between teasing history and binge eating, and that teasing would be a significant predictor variable for binge eating in overweight females and males. This prediction was partially supported. Specifically, teasing was shown to be significantly and positively associated with binge eating for all groups in the current study, even non-overweight females and males. However, it was not a statistically significant predictor variable in the regression equation for females or males,



although it did approach significance for overweight females (p = .063). It is of particular interest that this is one of only three variables that were significantly associated with binge eating for non-overweight males. Although the overall prediction model was not significant for nonoverweight males, it is conceivable that teasing is a substantial vulnerability factor for males who may be perceived as underweight, and may binge eat in response to teasing. Such possibilities merit additional investigation.

Previous findings have indicated differences in teasing history between BED and non-BED individuals, but in the cross validation sample for the Womble path analysis, the path from teasing to binge eating was not significant for females. In the current study, teasing approached significance for overweight females, but not so for males. Additional research specifically targeting the role of teasing in this population is necessary to elucidate this relationship. If in fact history of teasing is a clinically significant predictor of future binge eating behavior, as theory and some research findings would indicate, then school-based intervention programs could target teasing early on as one way of preventing binge eating.

Additionally, it was hypothesized that a regression equation that included all of the biopsychosocial variables previously outlined, including expectancies, would be statistically significant and account for a substantial portion of the variance in binge eating for overweight females and males. This hypothesis was supported, but merits further discussion. The overall prediction model was statistically significant for overweight females and males, as well as non-overweight females. It accounted for an impressive 74% of the variance in binge eating for overweight males, 65% of the variance for overweight females, and 49% for non-overweight females. Two variables in particular accounted for a statistically significant portion of the variance within the model for overweight males and females – depression and weight cycling.



A central aim of the present work was to examine the role of expectancies in binge eating. It was predicted that the first subscale of the EEI would be a significant predictor of binge eating in the model described previously for overweight females and males (i.e., eating helps manage negative affect). This hypothesis was not supported. It is important to note, however, that the level approached significance for overweight females (p = .058). Considering that only two of the other variables in the equation met criteria for statistical significance within the model, it is important to consider the issue of clinical significance as opposed to statistical significance (for a detailed discussion see Kazdin, 2003). In short, given the applied nature of clinical psychology, and the nature of many of the constructs studied, behavior change cannot only be measured in terms of an arbitrary alpha level cut off. The present findings offer a prime example in support of this argument. There is evidence to suggest that eating expectancies differentiate between individuals with disordered eating and those without, and negative reinforcement expectancies were close to statistical significance in the present model. Therefore, it is plausible that expectancies are playing a clinically meaningful role in the onset and maintenance of this behavior, yet in the current study did not meet the arbitrary statistical cut off. To dismiss the clinical relevance of this finding would be negligent. Furthering this line of research may very well serve to inform treatment and prevention efforts, and is clearly warranted.

The final hypothesis proposed in the current study was related to the existence of a mediational model (see *Figure 1*) in which the relationship between depression and binge eating would be mediated by negative reinforcement expectancies regarding eating, as measured by the first subscale of the EEI. This hypothesis was not supported. Future studies should seek to test this hypothesis in a clinical sample. It also is important to note that the measure being used to



assess expectancies for this purpose (i.e., EEI) was developed and validated for restriction and bulimia. Although BED and bulimia share many of the same critical features/symptoms, there are several clear distinctions as well. For example, individuals with bulimia nervosa (BN) tend to be at or near normal weight, not overweight, and they also engage in compensatory behaviors of some sort (e.g., vomiting) after their binges. That is to say, whereas the binges in BED tend to occur within the background of constant overeating, those in BN occur within the context of dietary restraint and restriction. Therefore, it is possible that the EEI needs to be adapted and revised for use with the BED population in order to adequately assess the role of such negative reinforcement expectancies.

It is noteworthy that the same variables were positively associated with binge eating for overweight males and females, and the same regression model was significant for both groups as well. Moreover, for both groups, the same two predictor variables were found to be significant within the model – depression and weight cycling. This finding is consistent with the bulk of literature that indicates that BED is more common in men than traditional eating disorders, and would suggest that the same factors are at play for both males and females. The findings of this study support one potential explanation that individuals with BED experience significant symptoms of depression and sadness, and engage in binge eating behavior as a mechanism to manage their negative affect. This hypothesis is conceivable for both males and females. It is quite possible, however, that the reasons that depression drives binge eating could be distinct for males versus females. For example, a negative reinforcement expectancy subscale (eating helps to manage negative affect) approached significance for overweight females, whereas a positive reinforcement subscale (eating is pleasurable and useful) approached significance for males.



www.manaraa.com

Future research should explore these potential differences and the role that endorsement of such expectancies may play in binge eating in the absence of compensatory behavior.

The exploratory scaling analyses in the current study offered promising results in terms of the role of expectancies in binge eating from a memory modeling perspective. Specifically, INDSCAL dimension weights differentiated between individuals based on binge eating scores (see Figure 3). These findings suggest that there is a fundamental difference in the way that individuals with higher levels of binge eating behavior activate and store eating related messages compared to individuals with low levels of binge eating behavior. Further, these distinctions are present for both males and females. Also of interest, participants in the high binge eating group seemed to expect eating to produce an affective change more so than those individuals in the low binge eating group (e.g., means for the expectancy word "less depressed" were significantly greater for high binge eaters when compared to low binge eaters). Additional studies are needed to replicate these initial findings, and to use Preference Mapping (PREFMAP) to model hypothetical paths of activation throughout the network. Such studies would clarify the order in which expectancies are activated for severe binge eaters when compared to no or low binge eaters.

Increased knowledge about expectancies may be very valuable in treatment as well as intervention programs, as we have seen with alcohol interventions (Darkes & Goldman, 1993, 1998; Dunn et al., 2000). For example, within the context of therapy, one could implement programs focused on the development of adaptive coping skills in response to depression for clients who hold expectancies that eating helps manage negative affect. Cognitive techniques such as restructuring could be used to challenge and reframe expectancies and beliefs about food. These techniques also could be used to promote negative expectancies for this population, such



as the realistic health consequences of binge eating and obesity. Similarly, expectancies could be incorporated into prevention programs for children. For example, school-based programs could promote healthy eating, provide education about how to effectively manage emotions in adaptive ways, and challenge beliefs that eating can lead to feeling out of control, or that eating can help to alleviate symptoms of sadness or anger. Increased emphasis on effectively combating the growing pediatric obesity crisis is crucial as well. Preventing youth from becoming overweight and obese at such an early age and aiding in the nutrition and exercise efforts both at school and at home would undoubtedly change the learning and experiences of children, which would impact the development of eating expectancies and subsequent eating behavior.

Although the present study added substantially to the current state of knowledge, there are several limitations that should be taken into consideration. First, binge eating was assessed using the BES rather than a structured clinical interview, which may have resulted in overestimates of binge eating behavior, and has the potential to make it more difficult to distinguish between BED and non-purging BN (which is characterized by recurrent episodes of binge eating and inappropriate compensatory behaviors such as fasting or excessive exercise). However, the BES is routinely used for this purpose, and in fact, the majority of studies use the BES to determine binge eating severity as opposed to clinical interview (Wilfley et al, 2003; Womble et al., 2001). Also, the EEDS was included as a second measure of binge eating, which allowed the identification of participants who engage in a variety of compensatory behaviors (e.g., excessive exercise, laxative use), and those participants were not used in the analyses. Second, the sample was somewhat homogeneous given that it was predominantly Caucasian and was drawn from a single metropolitan area. A more ethnically diverse sample drawn from various regions of the country may lend itself to greater generalizability, particularly given the



higher incidence of BED among minority women compared to other eating disorders. Further, given the growing incidence of obesity throughout the world, it may be beneficial to examine BED in cross-cultural populations as well. Third, the way in which family history variables were measured in the present study may have affected the degree to which they were related to binge eating. Future studies should seek to more directly measure genetic factors that may play an important role in BED. Finally, future studies in this area also should seek to investigate eating expectancies with a younger sample. Alcohol researchers have found differences in expectancies about the effects of alcohol in children as young as second grade that were related to their future alcohol use (e.g., Dunn & Goldman, 1996, 1998, 2000), and have shown that those memory processes can be changed in children to lower risk (see Cruz & Dunn, 2003). Examining expectancies in older samples also may prove valuable. It is conceivable that one's experiences and learned consequences vary with age. That is, the way that one experiences the world, particularly related to physical appearance and weight, may be quite different at 60 versus 30, and therefore expectancies may vary considerably as well.

In addition to the directions for future studies already noted, the addition of studies showing correlations between expectancies (as measured by the EEI or another scale) and binge eating behavior is important for providing a solid foundation for more advanced work in this area. Assessing expectancies in children prior to the onset of binge eating would provide valuable information about when eating expectancies develop, and how they relate to future eating behavior. Conducting longitudinal studies with a broad age range, such as following young children into adulthood, could be employed to track expectancies over time and assess what variables may influence potential changes in those beliefs. Finally, an essential step toward understanding the relationship between eating expectancies and binge eating behavior will



involve true experiments in which expectancies are primed and/or challenged and the impact on actual eating behavior is evaluated.

The present study offers new information about the way individuals process and store information related to binge eating, and provides solid preliminary support for the role of expectancies in binge eating behavior. Consistent with the biopsychosocial model, there are several overarching variables that may influence outcome expectancy formation, and potentially explain some of the differences observed in eating expectancies. Recognizing the essential role of biopsychosocial factors and the salient role that expectancies may play, the current study combined these variables and ultimately accounted for a substantial portion of the variance in binge eating for both males and females. Exploratory analyses further revealed that there is a fundamental difference in the way that high binge eaters store eating related messages when compared to low/no binge eaters. A plethora of research on alcohol expectancies has demonstrated that expectancies not only develop before use and predict future use, but also that it is possible to alter expectancies, producing notable changes in subsequent behavior patterns. In light of these accomplishments in the alcohol arena, the current findings hold promise as a springboard for future theoretical and applied studies of binge eating and obesity. Considering the substantial portion of the obese population that engage in binge eating, this line of research has the potential to substantially impact the obesity epidemic as a whole, thereby reducing one of the most significant public health threats of this generation.





Figure 1. Hypothesized mediational model in which depression predicts binge eating by way of eating expectancies





Figure 2. Stimulus configuration based on INDSCAL analyses for entire sample based on binge eating scores



www.manaraa.com



Figure 3. Individual-Differences scaling participant weights on the positive-negative dimension and the satisfied-unsatisfied dimension for participants with different levels of binge eating.



www.manaraa.com

Group	Mean Age (SD)	Males	Females	Mean BMI (SD)	Caucasian	Black/ African American	Latino/a	Asian American	Biracial/ Other
Entire Sample ($N = 694$)	24.2 (9.8)	193	501	24.03 (4.7)	71.9%	7.3%	13.5%	3.4%	3.8%
Overweight Group ($n = 211$)	28.3 (13.8)	80	131	29.59 (4.28)	69.6%	11.6%	13.5%	2.4%	2.9%
Non-overweight ($n = 483$)	22.4 (6.8)	111	372	21.5 (2.4)	73.1%	5.5%	13.1%	3.8%	4.2%
Binge Eating Group (n = 121)	25.5 (10.9)	17	104	26.8 (5.5)	72.3%	6.7%	14.3%	3.4%	3.4%
College Group ($n = 618$)	21.4 (4.4)	187	431	23.4 (4.4)	70.0%	7.5%	14.4%	3.7%	4.2%
OA Group ($n = 76$)	44.2 (15.5)	17	59	28.4 (5.5)	82.4%	6.8%	8.1%	1.4%	1.4%

Table 1 Demographic Characteristics of the Sample by Group

Note: Overweight group defined as $BMI \ge 25$, non-overweight as BMI < 25. Binge eating group defined as BES score > 17, based on established cut points.



Group	Depression	Self- Esteem	Body DS	Anxiety	Teasing	SATAQ	Binge Eating	Weight Cycling
Entire Sample ($N = 694$)	8.41	32.86	30.14	8.27	14.83	44.68	9.63	8.12
	(8.8)	(6.2)	(11.2)	(9.1)	(9.6)	(10.5)	(7.8)	(3.9)
Overweight Group ($n = 211$)	9.30	31.93	35.59	8.41	19.29	44.90	12.59	10.11
	(9.6)	(6.3)	(11.7)	(9.4)	(11.6)	(10.8)	(8.6)	(4.1)
Non-overweight Group (n = 483)	7.87	33.41	27.62	8.19	12.72	44.50	8.26	7.21
	(8.3)	(5.9)	(10.2)	(8.9)	(7.6)	(10.5)	(6.9)	(3.4)
Overweight Females (n = 131)	10.77	31.40	40.04	9.45	20.3	47.65	14.15	10.91
	(10.2)	(6.4)	(10.0)	(9.5)	(12.6)	(11.3)	(9.0)	(4.3)
Non-overweight Females (n = 369)	8.29	33.43	29.55	8.54	12.71	45.91	8.95	7.59
	(8.6)	(5.9)	(10.1)	(8.6)	(7.6)	(10.5)	(7.1)	(3.5)
Overweight Males $(n = 80)$	6.95	32.76	28.23	6.74	17.68	40.17	9.96	8.8
	(8.0)	(6.1)	(10.7)	(8.9)	(9.8)	(7.8)	(7.3)	(3.5)
Non-overweight Males (n = 114)	6.14	33.42	21.17	6.98	12.77	39.68	5.81	5.91
	(6.8)	(6.1)	(7.7)	(10.1)	(7.5)	(8.8)	(5.9)	(2.7)
Binge Eating Group (n = 121)	16.82	28.39	40.41	13.88	21.69	52.80	22.69	12.13
	(11.6)	(6.5)	(10.4)	(11.8)	(12.6)	(9.2)	(5.7)	(4.1)
No Binge Eating Group ($n = 573$)	6.80	33.90	28.04	7.24	13.21	42.99	6.67	7.23
	(6.9)	(5.6)	(10.1)	(8.1)	(7.8)	(10.1)	(4.4)	(3.2)
College Group ($n = 618$)	8.63	32.86	29.20	8.43	14.50	44.59	9.26	7.74
	(9.1)	(6.2)	(10.8)	(9.3)	(9.3)	(10.5)	(7.7)	(3.7)
OA Group $(n = 76)$	5.7	33.85	37.17	6.64	17.42	44.92	12.29	10.87
	(5.6)	(5.7)	(12.6)	(7.2)	(11.2)	(11.0)	(8.4)	(4.6)

Table 2. Means and Standard Deviations for Dependent Variables by Group

Note: Overweight group defined as $BMI \ge 25$, non-overweight as BMI < 25. Binge eating group defined as BES score > 17, based on established cut points.



											_
	Depression	Self- Esteem	BDS	Anxiety	Teasing	SATAQ	Weight Cycling	FH of Obesity	FH of Eating D/O	FH of Psych	
Entire Sample	.519*	453*	.573*	.326*	.457*	.454*	.606*	.262*	.224*	.113	
Overweight Females	.554*	543*	.566*	.372*	.512*	.545*	.632*	.330*	.199	.168	
Non-overweight Females	.507*	406*	.529*	289*	.251*	.467*	.551*	.141	.308*	.061	
Overweight Males	.635*	449*	.456*	.416*	.373*	.357*	.509*	.243	.019	.181	
Non-overweight Males	.230	305*	.238	.341*	.384*	.251	.285	.009	010	051	

Table 3. Pearson Correlations between Binge Eating and All Other Variables (by group)

*denotes significant correlation after Bonferroni correction (p < .005)



Variable	ſ.	}	1	t		р		
	Overweight	Non- overweight	Overweight	Non- overweight	Overweight	Non- overweight		
FH of obesity	.084	023	1.15	473	.252	.637		
FH of eating disorder	.069	.080	1.01	1.66	.320	.098		
FH of psych disorder	094	024	-1.24	521	.219	.602		
Depression	.209	.286	2.59	5.56	.011**	.000**		
Teasing	.155	.050	1.89	1.02	.063	.31		
Body Dissatisfaction	.119	.131	1.35	2.11	.180	.036*		
SATAQ	.154	.200	1.74	3.52	.085	.001**		
Weight Cycling	.441	.268	5.33	4.91	.000**	.000**		
EEI 1	.197	064	1.92	857	.058	.392		
EEI 2	076	.068	975	1.23	.332	.221		
EEI 3	175	.074	-1.96	1.21	.053	.226		
EEI 4	092	037	-1.20	707	.233	.480		
EEI 5	.099	.077	1.07	1.35	.288	.179		

Table 4. Regression Analyses for Females



Variable	J	3		t	1	D
	Overweight	Non-	Overweight	Non-	Overweight	Non-
		overweight		overweight		overweight
FH of obesity	143	118	-1.50	871	.140	.387
FH of eating disorder	045	040	487	271	.629	.787
FH of psych disorder	.067	.008	.714	.063	.479	.950
Depression	.472	.031	4.98	.223	.000**	.824
Teasing	.142	.240	1.59	1.71	.120	.093
Body Dissatisfaction	.098	.079	.869	.537	.389	.594
SATAQ	.103	.148	1.07	1.06	.292	.292
Weight Cycling	.411	.082	3.90	.560	.000**	.578
EEI 1	087	.010	727	.047	.471	.962
EEI 2	196	.021	-1.952	.131	.057	.896
EEI 3	.152	.050	1.45	.284	.154	.778
EEI 4	.090	059	.965	384	.340	.703
EEI 5	.028	.090	.300	.486	.765	.629

Table 5. Regression Analyses for Males



Path	ß	t	р
Path a:			
Depression predicting expectancies			
Overweight Females	.014	.150	.881
Non-overweight Females	.029	.518	.605
Overweight Males	.042	.346	.73
Non-overweight Males	018	171	.865
Path b:			
Expectancies predicting binge eating			
		1 50	110
Overweight Females	.145	1.58	.118
Non-overweight Females	.092	1.62	.106
Overweight Males	.061	.504	.616
Non-overweight Males	.211	.228	.082
Path c:			
Depression predicting binge eating			
Overweight Females	.554	6.85	.000*
Non-overweight Females	.507	10.06	.000*
Overweight Males	.635	6.58	.000*
Non-overweight Males	.230	2.16	.034*

Table 6. Regression Analyses for Mediational Hypothesis


Expectancy Word	Low BE	Moderate BE	High BE
Unegen	0.50	0.72	0 00
Hungry	0.39	0.72	0.88
Full	2.00	1.91	1.73
Нарру	1.62	1.76	1.76
Less Hungry	2.24	2.15	1.90
Satisfied	2.03	2.01	1.78
Content	1.91	1.87	1.72
Energized	1.64	1.52	1.39
Fat	0.71	1.02	1.58
Nauseous	0.65	0.65	0.75
Strong	1.02	0.90	0.84
Tired	1.00	1.07	1.18
Bloated	0.82	1.02	1.22
Sleepy	1.09	1.18	1.24
Healthy	1.52	1.31	1.16
Relaxed	1.37	1.30	1.27
Sick	0.64	0.64	0.83
Stuffed	1.15	1.21	1.30
Guilty	0.35	0.66	1.25
Lethargic	0.69	0.88	1.01
Less Depressed	0.58	0.82	0.92
Excited	0.92	0.91	0.96
Good	1.60	1.62	1.39
Comforted	1.20	1.31	1.35

Table 7. Means for each expectancy word by binge eating group



APPENDIX A: EATING EXPECTANCY INVENTORY



EEI

Read each statement and circle the number of the response which most closely matches your level of agreement. Please respond to the items in terms of what the word "eating" means to you. There are no right or wrong answers. Choose only one response for each item. Do not leave any items blank.

1	2	3	4	5		6				7
completely disagree	mostly disagree	slightly disagree	neither agree nor	slightly agree	m a	ostly gree	1	C	or	npletely agree
			disagree							
1. Eating make	es me feel lov	ved.			1	2 3	4	5	6	7
2. When I am	feeling depre	ssed or upse	t, eating		1	2 3	4	5	6	7
can help me	e take my mi	nd off my pr	oblems.							
3. Eating make	es me feel ou	t of control.			1	2 3	4	5	6	7
4. Eating fills	some emotion	nal need.			1	2 3	4	5	6	7
5. When I am	feeling anxio	us or tense,			1	2 3	4	5	6	7
eating help	s me relax.									
6. I don't see e	eating as a ple	easurable eve	ent.		1	2 3	4	5	6	7
7. Eating helps	s me deal wit	h feelings of	inadequacy		1	2 3	4	5	6	7
about mysel	lf.									
8. Eating does	n't help me d	eal with bore	edom.		1	2 3	4	5	6	7
9. When I have	e nothing to c	lo, eating he	lps		1	2 3	4	5	6	7
relieve the b	ooredom.									
10. When I eat	t, I often feel	I am not in c	charge of my	life.	1	2 3	4	5	6	7
11. When I am	n feeling anxi	ous, eating d	loes not make	•	1	2 3	4	5	6	7
me feel ca	ılmer.									
12. Eating serv	ves as an emo	tional releas	se.		1	2 3	4	5	6	7
13. Eating see	ms to decreas	se my level o	of anxiety		1	2 3	4	5	6	7
if I am feel	ling tense or	stressed.								
14. Eating is a	good way to	celebrate.			1	2 3	4	5	6	7
15. When I do	something g	ood, eating i	s a way to		1	2 3	4	5	6	7
reward my	yself.		-							
16. Eating isn'	t useful as a	reward for m	ne.		1	2 3	4	5	6	7



64

17. I don't get a sense of security or safety from eating.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
18. If I have nothing planned to do during the day,	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
eating isn't something that would help me	
fill the time.	
19. Eating helps me think and study better.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
20. Eating is fun and enjoyable.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
21. My eating behavior often results in a feeling	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
that I am not in control.	
22. When I work hard or accomplish something,	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
eating doesn't serve as a good reward.	
23. Eating is something to do when you feel bored.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
24. Eating is a way to vent my anger.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
25. Eating helps me avoid uncomfortable	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
social situations.	
26. When I am angry at my parents, spouse or	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
friends, eating helps me get back at them.	
27. When I am faced with difficult tasks, eating	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
can help me avoid doing them.	
28. Eating helps me forget or block out negative	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
feelings, like depression, loneliness, or fear.	
29. Eating calms me when I am feeling	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
stressed, anxious, or tense.	
30. Eating can help me bury my emotions	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
when I don't want to feel them.	
31. Eating helps me work better.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
32. Eating helps me cope with negative emotions.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
33. Eating does not make me feel out of control.	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
34. Eating helps me deal with sadness or	1 2 3 4 5 6 7
emotional pain.	



APPENDIX B: MEMORY MODEL BASED EATING EXPECTANCY QUESTIONNAIRE



MMBEEQ

The following pages contain words describing possible effects of eating. For each word, imagine it completing the sentence: "EATING FOOD MAKES ME _____." Then, for each word <u>circle the word that indicates how often you think that this effect happens or could happen</u> to you after eating.

There are no right or wrong answers. Answer each item quickly according to your first impression and according to your own personal beliefs about the effects of eating. <u>Circle one answer for each question</u>.

"EATING FOOD MAKES ME _____."

1.	Hungry	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
2.	Full	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
3.	Нарру	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
4.	Less Hungry	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
5.	Satisfied	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
6.	Content	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
7.	Energized	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
8.	Fat	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
9.	Nauseous	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
10.	Strong	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
11.	Tired	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS



"EATING MAKES ME _____."

12.	Bloated	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
13.	Sleepy	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
14.	Healthy	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
15.	Relaxed	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
16.	Sick	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
17.	Stuffed	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
18.	Guilty	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
19.	Lethargic	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
20.	Less Depressed	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
21.	Excited	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
22.	Good	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS
23.	Comforted	NEVER	SOMETIMES	USUALLY	ALWAYS



APPENDIX C: BINGE EATING SCALE



EATING HABITS CHECKSLIST

Instructions: Below are groups of numbered statements. Read all of the statements in each group and mark on this sheet the one that best describes the way you feel about the problems you have controlling your eating behavior.

#1

- 1. I don't feel self-conscious about my weight or body size when I'm with others.
- 2. I feel concerned about how I look to others, but it normally does not make me feel disappointed with myself.
- 3. I do get self-conscious about my appearance and weight which makes me feel disappointed in myself.
- 4. I feel very self-conscious about my weight and frequently, I feel intense shame and disgust for myself. I try to avoid social contacts because of my self-consciousness.

#2

- 1. I don't have any difficulty eating slowly in the proper manner.
- 2. Although I seem to "gobble down" foods, I don't end up feeling stuffed because of eating too much.
- 3. At times, I tend to eat quickly and then, I feel uncomfortably full afterwards.
- 4. I have the habit of bolting down my food, without really chewing it. When this happens I usually feel uncomfortably stuffed because I've eaten too much.

#3

- 1. I feel capable to control my eating urges when I want to.
- 2. I feel like I have failed to control my eating more than the average person.
- 3. I feel utterly helpless when it comes to feeling in control of my eating urges.
- 4. Because I feel so helpless about controlling my eating I have become very desperate about trying to get in control.

- 1. I don't have the habit of eating when I'm bored.
- 2. I sometimes eat when I'm bored, but often I'm able to "get busy" and get my mind off food.
- 3. I have a regular habit of eating when I'm bored, but occasionally, I can use some other activity to get my mind off eating.
- 4. I have a strong habit of eating when I'm bored. Nothing seems to help me break the habit.



- 1. I'm usually physically hungry when I eat something.
- 2. Occasionally, I eat something on impulse even though I really am not hungry.
- 3. I have the regular habit of eating foods, that I might not really enjoy, to satisfy a hungry feeling even though physically, I don't need the food.
- 4. Even though I'm not physically hungry, I get a hungry feeling in my mouth that only seems to be satisfied when I eat a food, like a sandwich, that fills my mouth. Sometimes, when I eat the food to satisfy my mouth hunger, I then spit the food out so I won't gain weight.

#6

#5

- 1. I don't feel guilt or self-hate after I overeat.
- 2. After I overeat, occasionally I feel guilt or self-hate.
- 3. Almost all the time I experience strong guilt or self-hate after I overeat.

#7

- 1. I don't lose total control of my eating when dieting even after periods when I overeat.
- 2. Sometimes when I eat a "forbidden food" on a diet, I feel like I "blew it" and eat even more.
- 3. Frequently, I have the habit of saying to myself, "I've blown it now, why not go all the way" when I overeat on a diet. When that happens I eat even more.
- 4. I have a regular habit of starting strict diets for myself, but I break the diets by going on an eating binge. My life seems to be either a "feast" or "famine".

#8

- 1. I rarely eat so much food that I feel uncomfortably stuffed afterwards.
- 2. Usually about once a month, I eat such a quantity of food, I end up feeling very stuffed.
- 3. I have regular periods during the month when I eat large amounts of food, either at mealtime or at snacks.
- 4. I eat so much food that I regularly feel quite uncomfortable after eating and sometimes a bit nauseous.

- 1. My level of calorie intake does not go up very high or go down very low on a regular basis.
- 2. Sometime after I overeat, I will try to reduce my caloric intake to almost nothing to compensate for the excess calories I've eaten.
- 3. I have a regular habit of overeating during the night. It seems that my routine is not to be hungry in the morning but overeat in the evening.
- 4. In my adult years, I have had week-long periods where I practically starve myself. This follows periods when I overeat. It seems I live a life of either "feast or famine."



- 1. I usually am able to stop eating when I want to. I know when "enough is enough."
- 2. Every so often, I experience a compulsion to eat, which I can't seem to control.
- 3. Frequently, I experience strong urges to eat which I seem unable to control, but at other times I can control my eating urges.
- 4. I feel incapable of controlling urges to eat. I have a fear of not being able to stop eating voluntarily.

#11

#10

- 1. I don't have any problem stopping eating when I feel full.
- 2. I usually can stop eating when I feel full but occasionally overeat leaving me feeling uncomfortably stuffed.
- 3. I have a problem stopping eating once I start and usually I feel uncomfortably stuffed after I eat a meal.
- 4. Because I have a problem not being able to stop eating when I want, I sometimes have to induce vomiting to relieve my stuffed feeling.

#12

- 1. I seem to eat just as much when I'm with others (family, social gatherings) as when I am by myself.
- 2. Sometimes, when I'm with other persons, I don't eat as much as I want to eat because I'm self-conscious about my eating.
- 3. Frequently, I eat only a small amount of food when others are present, because I'm very embarrassed about my eating.
- 4. I feel so ashamed about overeating that I pick times to overeat when I know no one will see me. I feel like a "closet eater."

#13

- 1. I eat three meals a day with only an occasional between meal snack.
- 2. I eat 3 meals a day, but I also normally snack between meals.
- 3. When I am snacking heavily, I get in the habit of skipping regular meals.
- 4. There are regular periods when I seem to be continually eating, with no planned meals.

- 1. I don't think much about trying to control unwanted eating urges.
- 2. At least some of the time, I feel my thoughts are pre-occupied with trying to control my eating urges.
- 3. I feel that frequently I spend much time thinking about how much I ate or about trying not to eat anymore.
- 4. It seems to me that most of my waking hours are pre-occupied by thoughts about eating *or* not eating. I feel like I'm constantly struggling not to eat.



#15

- 1. I don't think about food a great deal.
- 2. I have strong cravings for food but they last only for brief periods of time.
- 3. I have days when I can't seem to think about anything else but food.
- 4. Most of my days seem to be pre-occupied with thoughts about food. I feel like I live to eat.

- 1. I usually know whether or not I'm physically hungry. I take the right portion of food to satisfy me.
- 2. Occasionally, I feel uncertain about knowing whether or not I'm physically hungry. At these times it's hard to know how much food I should take to satisfy me.
- 3. Even though I might know how many calories I should eat, I don't have any idea what is a "normal" amount of food for me.



APPENDIX D: EATING DISORDER DIAGNOSTIC SCREENING (EDDS)



EDDS

Please carefully complete all questions.

Over the past 3 months...

	Not at al	1	Slightly		Modera	itely	Extremely
1. Have you felt fat?	0	1	2	3	4	5	6
2. Have you had a definite fear that you might gain weight or become fat?	0	1	2	3	4	5	6
3. Has your weight influenced how you think about (judge) yourself as a person?	0	1	2	3	4	5	6
4. Has your shape influenced how you think about (judge) yourself as a person?	0	1	2	3	4	5	6

5. During the past 6 months have there been times when you felt you have eaten what other people would regard as an unusually large amount of food (e.g., a quart of ice cream) given the circumstances?

YES NO

6. During the times when you ate an unusually large amount of food, did you experience a loss of control (feel you couldn't stop eating or control what or how much you were eating)?

YES NO

7. How many DAYS per week on average over the past 6 MONTHS have you eaten an unusually large amount of food and experienced a loss of control?

0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7

8. How many TIMES per week on average over the past 3 MONTHS have you eaten an unusually large amount of food and experienced a loss of control?

0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7



During these episodes of overeating and loss of control did you...

9. Eat much more rapidly than normal?	YES	NO
10. Eat until you felt uncomfortably full?	YES	NO
11. Eat large amounts of food when you didn't feel physically hungry?	YES	NO
12. Eat alone because you were embarrassed by how much you were eating?	YES	NO
13. Feel disgusted with yourself, depressed, or very guilty after overeating?	YES	NO
14. Feel very upset about your uncontrollable overeating or resulting weight gain?	YES	NO

15. F g	Iow ma ain or c	ny time countera	es per which the o	veek on a effects o	average f eating	e over th g?	e past 3	3 month	s have y	you made	e yoursel	f vomit to) prevent	t weight
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
16. H v	Iow ma veight g	ny time ain or c	es per w counter	veek on a act the e	average ffects c	over the ove	e past 3	3 month	s have y	ou used	laxatives	s or diure	tics to pr	event
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
17.] 1	How ma row) to	any tim prevent	es per v weigh	week on t gain or	averag counte	e over the	ne past effects	3 month of eatin	ns have ng?	you faste	ed (skipp	ed at leas	t 2 meals	s in a
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
18. H s	Iow ma pecifica	ny time ally to c	es per w ountera	veek on a act the ef	average ffects o	e over th f overea	e past 3 ating ep	3 month isodes?	s have y	ou enga	ged in ex	cessive e	exercise	
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14
19. F	Iow mu	ich do y	ou wei	gh? If u	incertai	n, pleas	e give y	our bes	st estima	ate.		lbs		

20. How tall are you?feetinches					
21. Over the past 3 months, how many menstrual periods have you missed?	1	2	3	4	N/A
22. Have you been taking birth control pills during the past 3 months?	YE	S		NO	



APPENDIX E: BECK DEPRESSION INVENTORY, SECOND EDITION (BDI-II)



<u>BDI – II</u>

		Date:		
Name:	Marital Status:	Age:	Sex:	
Occupation:	Education:			_

Instructions: This questionnaire consists of 21 groups of statements. Please read each group of statements carefully, and then pick out the one statement in each group that best describes the way you are feeling in the past two weeks, including today. Circle the number beside the statement you have picked. If several statements in the group seem to apply equally well, circle the highest number from that group. Be sure that you so not choose more than one statement for any group, including Item 16 (Changes in Sleeping Pattern) or Item 18 (Changes in Appetite).

1.	Sadness	6. Punishment Feelings	
	0 I do not feel sad.	0 I don't feel I am being punished.	
	1 I feel sad much of the time.	1 I feel I may be punished.	
	2 I am sad all the time.	2 I expect to be punished.	
	3 I am so sad or unhappy that I can't stand it.	3 I feel I am being punished.	
	117		
2.	Pessimism		
	0 I am not discouraged about my future.	7. Self-Dislike	
	1 I feel more discouraged about my future	0 I feel the same about myself as ever.	
	2 I do not expect things to work out for me.	1 I have lost confidence in myself.	
	3 I feel my future is hopeless and will only get	2 I am disappointed in myself.	
	worse.	3 I dislike myself.	
3.	Past Failure	8. Self-Criticalness	
	0 I do not feel like a failure.	0 I don't criticize or blame myself more that	an
	1 I have failed more than I should have.	usual.	
	2 As I look back, I see a lot of failures.	1 I am more critical of myself than I used t	.0
	3 I feel I am a total failure as a person.	be.	
		2 I criticize myself for all of my faults.	
4.	Loss of Pleasure	3 I blame myself for everything bad that	
	0 I get as much pleasure as I ever did from the	happens.	
thir	ngs I enjoy.		
	1 I don't enjoy things as much as I used to.	9. Suicidal Thoughts or Wishes	
	2 I get very little pleasure from the things I	0 I don't have any thoughts of killing myse	elf.
	used to enjoy.	1 I have thoughts of killing myself, but I	
	3 I can't get any pleasure from the things I	would not carry them out.	
	used to enjoy.	2 I would like to kill myself.	
		3 I would kill myself if I had the chance.	
5.	Guilty Feelings		
	0 I don't feel particularly guilty.	10. Crying	
	1 I feel guilty over many things I have done or	0 I don't cry any more than I used to.	
	should have done.	1 I cry more than I used to.	
	2 I feel quite guilty most of the time.	2 I cry over every little thing.	
	3 I feel guilty all of the time.	3 I feel like crying, but I can't.	
		Subtotal Page 1	
		Continued on Bac	k⇒



11.	Agitat	tion	17.	'. Irritability
	0	I am no more restless or wound up than		0 I am no more irritable than usual.
		usual.		1 I am more irritable than usual.
	1	I feel more restless or wound up than		2 I am much more irritable than usual.
		usual.		3 I am irritable all the time.
	2	I am so restless or agitated than it's hard to stay still.		
	3	I am so restless or agitated that I have to	18.	3. Changes in Appetite
		keep moving or doing something.		0 I have not experienced any change in my
				appetite.
12.	Loss o	of Interest		
	0	I have not lost interest in other people or		
		activities.		1a My appetite is somewhat less than usual.
	1	I am less interested in other people or		1b My appetite somewhat more than usual.
		things than before.		2a My appetite is much less than usual.
	2	I have lost most of my interest in other		
		people or things.		2b My appetite is much more than usual.
	3	It's hard to get interested in anything.		
				3a I have no appetite at all.
				3b I crave food all the time.
13.	Indeci	isiveness		
	0	I make decisions about as well as ever.	19.	9. Concentration Difficulty
	1	I find it more difficult to make decisions		0 I can concentrate as well as ever.
		than usual.		1 I can't concentrate as well as usual.
	2	I have much greater difficulty in making		
		decisions than I used to.		2 It's hard to keep my mind on anything for
	3	I have trouble making any decisions.		very long.
				3 I find I can't concentrate on anything.
14.	Worth	nlessness		
	0	I do not feel I am worthless.	20.	b. Tiredness or Fatigue
	1	I don't consider myself as worthwhile		0 I am no more tired or fatigued than usual.
	_	and useful as I used to.		1 I get more fired or fatigued more easily than
	2	I feel more worthless as compared to		usual.
		other people.		2 I am too tired or fatigued to do a lot of the things
	3	I feel utterly worthless		I used to do.
	-	45		3 I am too tired or fatigued to do most of the things
15.	Loss o	of Energy		I used to do.
	0	I have as much energy as ever.		
	1		21.	. Loss of Interest in Sex
	1	I have less energy than I used to.		0 I have not noticed any recent change in my
	2	I don't have enough energy to do very		Interest in sex.
	2	much.		1 I am less interested in sex than I used to be.
	3	I can't get any pleasure from the things I		2 I am much less interested in sex now.
		used to enjoy.		3 I have lost interest in sex completely.
17	Chan	and in Closerin a Detterm		
10.	Chang	ges in Sleeping Pattern		
	0	I have not experienced any change in		
	1.0	I sloop somewhat more then usual	1	
	1d 1h	I SICEP SOMEWHAT MORE MAIN USUAL.		Subtotal Page 2
	$\frac{10}{29}$	I sleep solite what less than usual		Subiolal Fage 2
	∠a	i sloep a lot more man usual.		Subtotal Page 1
	2h	I sleep a lot less than usual		Subiolal rage 1
	<u>20</u> 39	I sleep most of the day		
	Ja 3h	I suce in 1.2 hours oarly and can't act		Total Score
	50	hack to sleep		
		Uack IU SIEEP.		



APPENDIX F: BECK ANXIETY INVENTORY (BAI)



BAI

Instructions: Below is a list of common symptoms of anxiety. Please carefully read each item in the list. Indicate how much you have been bothered by each symptom during the PAST WEEK, INCLUDING TODAY, by placing and X in the corresponding space in the column next to each symptom.

		MILDLY	MODERATELY	SEVERELY
	NOT AT ALL	It didn't bother me much.	It was very uncomfortable but I could stand it.	I could barely stand it.
1. Numbness or tingling				
2. Feeling hot.				
3. Wobbliness in legs.				
4. Unable to relax.				
5. Fear of the worst happening.				
6. Dizzy or lightheaded.				
7. Heart pounding or racing.				
8. Unsteady.				
9. Terrified				
10. Nervous.				
11. Feelings of choking				
12. Hands trembling				
13. Shaky				
14. Fear of losing control.				
15. Difficulty breathing				
16. Fear of dying				
17. Scared				
18. Indigestion or discomfort in abdomen				
19. Faint				
20. Face flushed				
21. Sweating (not due to heat)				



APPENDIX G: ROSENBERG SELF-ESTEEM INVENTORY



ROSENBERG SEI

DIRECTIONS: Please circle the number of the response that you feel most represents how much or little you agree with the following statements. Do not skip any questions. Use the following scale:

	1	2	3	4		
	Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly A		Agree
			Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Strongly Agree
1.	I feel that I am a perso	n of worth, or at least	1	2	3	4
	on an equal basis with	others.				
2.	I feel that I have a nun	1	2	3	4	
3.	All in all, I am incline	d to feel that I am a	1	2	3	4
	failure.					
4.	I am able to do things	as well as most other	1	2	3	4
	people.					
5.	I feel that I do not have	e much to be proud of.	1	2	3	4
6.	I take a positive attitud	le towards myself.	1	2	3	4
7.	On the whole, I am satisfied with myself.		1	2	3	4
8.	I wish I could have more respect for myself.		1	2	3	4
9.	I certainly feel useless	at times.	1	2	3	4
10.	At times I think I'm no	o good at all.	1	2	3	4



APPENDIX H: EATING DISORDERS INVENTORY - BODY DISSATISFACTION SUBSCALE (EDI-BD)



www.manaraa.com

EDI-BDS

Please read each statement and **CIRCLE** the number that best indicates how often you agree with the following statements:

1 = NEVER 2 = RARELY 3 = SOMETIMES 4 = OFTEN 5 = USUALLY 6 = ALWAYS

1.	I think my stomach is too big.	1	2	3	4	5	6
2.	I think that my thighs are too large.	1	2	3	4	5	6
3.	I think my stomach is just the right size.	1	2	3	4	5	6
4.	I feel satisfied with the shape of my body.	1	2	3	4	5	6
5.	I like the shape of my buttocks.	1	2	3	4	5	6
6.	I think my hips are too big.	1	2	3	4	5	6
7.	I think that my thighs are just the right	1	2	3	4	5	6
	size.						
8.	I think my buttocks are too large.	1	2	3	4	5	6
9.	I think my hips are just the right size.	1	2	3	4	5	6



APPENDIX I: PERCEPTION OF TEASING SCALE – WEIGHT-RELATED SUBSCALE (POTS-WR)



POTS

We are interested in whether you have been teased and how this affected you.

<u>First</u>, for each question rate <u>how often</u> you think you were teased using the scale provided, "never" (1) to "always" (5).

12345Never----Sometimes-----Very Often

<u>Second</u>, unless you responded "never" to the question, rate how upset you were by the teasing, "not upset" (1) to "very upset"(5).

	1 2 3	4		5		
	Not UpsetSomewhat Upset-		Ve	ery Ups	et	
1.	People make fun of you because you were heavy.	1	2	3	4	5
	How upset were you?	1	2	3	4	5
2.	People made jokes about you being heavy.	1	2	3	4	5
	How upset were you?	1	2	3	4	5
3.	People laughed at you for trying out for sports because you were heavy.	1	2	3	4	5
	How upset were you?	1	2	3	4	5
4.	People called you names like "fatso."	1	2	3	4	5
	How upset were you?	1	2	3	4	5
5.	People pointed at you because you were overweight.	1	2	3	4	5
	How upset were you?	1	2	3	4	5



APPENDIX J: SOCIOCULTURAL ATTITUDES TOWARD APPEARANCE QUESTIONNAIRE (SATAQ)



Sociocultural Attitudes Toward Appearance Questionnaire (SATAQ)

Please read each of the following items and circle the number that best reflects your agreement with the statement.

	1	2	3	4	5
	Completely		Neither agree		Completely
	Disagree		nor disagree		agree
	-		_		-
1.	Women who appear i	in TV shows an	d movies proje	ct the type of a	ppearance that I see as
	my goal.				
	1	2	3	4	5
r	I haliava alathaa look	battar on thin	models		
Ζ.	1 believe clothes look	$\frac{1}{2}$	3	1	5
	1	2	5	+	5
3.	Music videos that she	ow thin women	make me wish	that I were thin	1.
	1	2	3	4	5
4.	I do not wish to look	like the models	s in the magazin	nes.	
	1	2	3	4	5
~	τ. 1.	1 1 / 1		1 7537	
5.	I tend to compare my	body to people	e in magazines	and on TV.	5
	1	Ζ	3	4	5
6.	In our society, fat per	ople are not reg	arded as unattra	active.	
0.	1	2	3	4	5
7.	Photographs of thin w	vomen make m	e wish that I we	ere thin.	
	1	2	3	4	5
0	· · ·	• • • • • • •		1 1.	1,
8.	Attractiveness is very	² important if y	ou want to get a	anead in our cu	s
	1	Z	5	4	5
9	It is important for per	ople to work ha	rd on their figu	res/physiques i	f they want to succeed
2.	in today's culture.		ia on mon nga	ies, physiques i	i diej walie to saececa
	1	2	3	4	5
10.	Most people do not b	elieve that the t	thinner you are	, the better you	look in clothes.
	1	2	3	4	5



11.	People think the thinner you are, the better you look in clothes.						
	1	2	3	4	5		
12.	In today's socie	ety, it's not imp	ortant to alway	s look attractiv	ve.		
	1	2	3	4	5		
13.	I wish I looked	like a swimsuit	model.				
	1	2	3	4	5		
14.	I often read mag	gazines like Co	smopolitan, Vo	gue, and Glam	nour and compare r	ny	
	1	2	3	4	5		
14.	I often read mag appearance to th 1	gazines like Con ne models. 2	smopolitan, Vo 3	ogue, and Glam 4	our and compare	: r	



APPENDIX K: WEIGHT CYCLING QUESTIONNAIRE



WCQ

Please respond to the following questions as honestly as possible:

1 = NEVER	2 = RARELY	3 = SOMETIMES	4 = OFTEN	5 = ALWAYS

1. How often do you lose and regain weight?	1	2	3	4	5
2. How often are you a yo-yo dieter?	1	2	3	4	5
3. How often do you start and diet and quit?	1	2	3	4	5
4. How often do you regain more weight than you lost on a diet?	1	2	3	4	5



APPENDIX L: FAMILY HISTORY QUESTIONNAIRE



FHQ

Please respond to the following items as honestly as possible:

1) Do you have a fam	1) Do you have a family history of obesity? YES							
2) If so, who in your family is/was obese? (Please circle all that apply)								
MOTHER	HER FATHER BROTHER							
GRANDMOTHER	GRANDFAT	HER AUNT		UNCLE				
3) Has anyone in your family ever suffered from an eating disorder? YES								
4) If so, which eating	disorder?							
ANOREXIA	BULIMIA	BINGE EATING DISOF	RDER	NOT SURE				
5) If so, who in your	family suffered from a	n eating disorder? (Please	circle all th	at apply)				
MOTHER	FATHER	BROTHE	R	SISTER				
GRANDMOTHER	GRANDFAT	HER AUNT		UNCLE				
6) Has anyone in your family ever suffered from a psychological disorder other than an eating disorder? (For example, depression, anxiety, substance use) YES NO								
7) If so, what?								
8) If so, who? (Please circle all that apply)								
MOTHER	FATHER	BROTHE	ÊR	SISTER				
GRANDMOTHER	GRANDFAT	HER AUNT		UNCLE				



APPENDIX M: DEMOGRAPHICS SHEET



DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

Please provide the researchers with the following information about yourself. All information will remain <u>confidential</u> and <u>anonymous</u>.

Age: Year in school: Race (Circle one): African American a. b. Asian or Pacific Islander Caucasian c. d. Hispanic Other _____ e. Height: _____ feet _____ inches Weight: _____ pounds Are you currently on a diet? YES NO Have you gained or lost any weight in the last month(s)? YES NO If so, how much? _____ pounds in _____ weeks / months (please circle one) Are you a vegetarian? YES NO



APPENDIX N: IRB APPROVAL DOCUMENT


REFERENCES

- American Obesity Association (2006). *Obesity Fast Facts*. Retrieved June 15th, 2006, from http://www.obesity.org/subs/fastfacts/aoafactsheets.shtml.
- American Psychiatric Association (1994). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (4th ed.)*. Washington, DC: Author.
- Allison, D.B., Fontaine, K.R., Manson, J.E., Stevens, J., & VanItallie, T.B. (1999). Annual deaths attributable to obesity in the United States. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 282, 1530-1538.
- Allison, D. B., & Heshka, S. (1993). Emotion and eating in obesity? A critical analysis. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 13(3), 289-295.
- Bandura, A. (1978). The self system in reciprocal determinism. American Psychology, 344-358.
- Beck, A.T., Epstein, N., Brown, G., & Steer, R.A. (1988). An inventory for measuring clinical anxiety: Psychometric properties. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 56(6), 893-897.
- Beck, A.T., Steer, R.A., & Garbin, M.G. (1988). Psychometric properties of the Beck Depression Inventory: Twenty-five years of evaluation. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 8(1), 77-100.
- Beck, A.T., Ward, C.H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J., & Erbaugh, J. (1961). An inventory for measuring depression. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 4, 561-571.
- Blundell, J. E. (1987). Nutritional manipulations for altering food intake: Towards a causal model of experimental obesity. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 499, 144-155.
- Braet, C., Crombez, G. (2003). Cognitive interference due to food cues in childhood obesity. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 32(1), 32-39.
- Brody, M.L., Walsh, B.T., & Devlin, M.Y. (1995). Binge eating disorder: Reliability and validity of a new diagnostic category. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 62, 381-386.
- Brownell, K.D., & Kramer, F.M. (1998). Behavioral management of obesity. *Medical Clinics of North America*, 73, 185-201.



- Brownell, K.D., & Wadden, T.A. (1992). Etiology and treatment of obesity: Understanding a serious, prevalent, and refractory disorder. *Journal of Consulting & Clinical Psychology*, 60(4), 505-517.
- Brownell, K.D., & Wadden T.A. (1986). Behavior therapy for obesity: modern approaches and better results. In Brownell, K.D. & Foreyt, J.P. (Eds), *Handbook of Eating Disorders: Physiology, Psychology, and Treatment of Obesity, Anorexia, and Bulimia* (pp.180-187). New York: Basic Press.
- Brownell, K.D., Heckerman, C.L., & Westlake, R. J. (1979). The behavioral control of obesity: A descriptive analysis of a large-scale program. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 35(4), 864-869.
- Bulk, C.M. (2003). Medical morbidity in binge eating disorder. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 34(Suppl.), S39-S46).
- Bulik, C.M., Sullivan, P.F., & Kendler, K.S. (2002). Medical and psychiatric morbidity in obese women with and without binge eating. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 32(1), 72-78.
- Chagnon, Y.C., Peruse, L., Weisnagel, S.J., Rankinen, T., & Bouchard, C. (2000). The human obesity gene map: The 1999 update. *Obesity Research*, 8, 89-117.
- Cohen, J. & Cohen, P. (1983). *Applied multiple regression/correlation analyses for the behavioral sciences*, 2nd *edition*. New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers.
- Colditz, G.A., Willett, W.C., Stampfer, M.J., Manson, J.E., Arkey, R.A., Hennekens, C.H., & Speizer, F.E. (1990). Weight as a risk factor for clinical diabetes in women. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 132, 501-513.
- Cooper, S.E. (1989). Chemical dependency and eating disorders: Are they really so different? *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 68(1), 102-105.
- Crow, S. J., Agras, W.S., Halmi, K., Mitchell, J.E., & Kraemer, H.C. (2002). Full syndromal versus subthreshold anorexia nervosa, bulimia nervosa, and binge eating disorder: A multicenter study. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 32(3), 309-318.
- Cruz, I. Y., & Dunn, M. E. (2003). Lowering risk for early alcohol use by challenging alcohol expectancies in elementary school children. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 71(3), 493-503.
- Darkes, J., & Goldman, M. S. (1998). Expectancy challenge and drinking reduction: Process and structure in the alcohol expectancy network. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, 6(1), 64 – 76.



Darkes, J., & Goldman, M. S. (1993). Expectancy challenge and drinking reduction: Experimental evidence for a mediational process. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 61(2), 344 – 353.

Davison, M. L. (1983). Multidimensional Scaling. New York: John Wiley & Sons.

- Devlin, M. J., Goldfein, J.A., & Dobrow, I. (2003). What is this thing called BED? Current status of binge eating disorder nosology. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 34(Suppl), S2-S18.
- de Zwaan, M., Mitchell, J.E., Seim, H.C., Specker, S.M., Pyle, R.L., Raymond, N.C., & Crosby, R.B. (1994). Eating related and general psychopathology in obese females with binge eating disorder. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 15, 43-52.
- Dohm, F.A., Striegel-Moore, R.H., Tomb, M. Pike, K.M., Wilfley, D.E., & Fairburn, C.G. (2001, May). *Healthcare utilization among eating disordered, healthy control, and psychiatric control women*. Paper presented at the Academy for Eating Disorders, Vancouver, Canada.
- Dunn, M. E., & Earleywine, M. (2001). Activation of Alcohol Expectancies in Memory in Relation to Limb of the Blood Alcohol Curve. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, 15(1), 18 – 24.
- Dunn, M. E., & Goldman, M. S. (2000). Validation of MDS-based modeling of alcohol expectancies in memory: Age and drinking-related differences in expectancies of children assessed as first associates. *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research*, 24(11), 1639 - 1646.
- Dunn, M.E., & Goldman, M.S. (1998). Age and drinking-related differences in the memory organization of alcohol expectancies in 3rd, 6th, 9th, and 12th grade children. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, Vol. 66, No. 3, 579-585.
- Dunn, M. E., & Goldman, M. S. (1996). Empirical modeling of an alcohol expectancy memory network in elementary schoolchildren as a function of grade. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, 4(2), 209–217.
- Dunn, M. E., Lau, H. C., & Cruz, I. Y. (2000). Changes in Activation of Alcohol Expectancies in Memory in Relation to Changes in Alcohol Use After Participation in an Expectancy Challenge Program. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, 8(4), 566 – 575.
- Eldredge, K.L. & Agras, W.S. (1996). Weight and shape overconcern and emotional eating in binge eating disorder. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 19, 73-82.



www.manaraa.com

- Fairburn, C.G., & Brownell, K.D. (2002). Eating disorders and obesity: A comprehensive handbook (2nd ed.).
- Fairburn, C.G., Doll, H.A., Welch, S.L., Hay, P.J., Davies, B.A., & O'Connor, M.E. (1998). Risk factors for binge eating disorder: A community-based, case-control study. *Archives* of General Psychiatry, 55(5), 425-432.
- Faith, M.S. & Allison, D.B. (1996). Assessment of psychological status among obese persons. In J.K. Thompson (Ed) *Body image, eating disorders, and obesity: An integrative guide for assessment and treatment* (pp. 365-387). Washington, D.C.: American Psychological Association.
- Flegal, K.M., Carroll, M.D., Kuczmarski, R.J., & Johnson, C.L. (1998). Overweight and obesity in the United States: Prevalence and trends, 1960-1994. *International Journal of Obesity*, 22, 39-47.
- Foreyt, J.P., Brunner, R.L., Goodrick, G.K., Cutter, G., Brownell, K.D., & St. Jeor, S.T. (1995). Psychological correlates of weight fluctuation. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 17, 263-275.
- Fowler, S.J. & Bulik, C.M. (1997). Family environment and psychiatric history in women with binge eating disorder and obese controls. *Behaviour Change*, 14, 106-112.
- Friedman, M A., & Brownell, K.D. (1995). Psychological correlates of obesity: Moving to the next research generation. *Psychological Bulletin*, 117(1), 3-20.
- Friedman, M.A., Schwartz, M.B., Brownell, K.D. (1998). Differential relation of psychological functioning with the history and experience of weight cycling. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 66(4), 646-650.
- Garner, D. M., Olmsted, M. P., & Polivy, J. (1983). Development and validation of a multidimensional eating disorder inventory for anorexia nervosa and bulimia. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 2, 15-34.
- Gokee-LaRose, J., Dunn, M.E., & Tantleff-Dunn, S. (2004). An investigation of the cognitive organization of body comparison sites in relation to physical appearance-related anxiety and drive for thinness. *Eating Behaviors*, 5(2), 133 145.
- Gokee-LaRose, J., Tantleff-Dunn, S., & Dunn, M. E. (2003, May). *Modeling the activation of an eating expectancy memory network using multidimensional scaling*. Poster presented at the annual meeting of the Academy for Eating Disorders, Denver, CO.
- Gold, M.S., Frost-Pineda, K., & Jacobs, W.S. (2003). Overeating, binge eating, and eating disorders as addictions. *Psychiatric Annals*, 33(2), 117-122.



- Goldman, M. S., Del Boca, F. K. & Darkes, J. (1999). Alcohol expectancy theory: The application of cognitive neuroscience. In K. E. Leonard & H. T. Blane (Eds.) *Psychological Theories of Drinking and Alcoholism* (2nd ed., pp.203-246). New York: Guilford Press.
- Gormally, J., Black, S., Daston, S., & Rardin, D. (1982). The assessment of binge eating severity among obese persons. *Addictive Behaviors*, 7, 44-55.
- Graves & Miller (2003). Behavioral medicine in the prevention and treatment of cardiovascular disease. *Behavior Modification*, 27(1), 3-25.
- Grilo, C.M., Wilfley, D.E., Brownell, K.D., & Rodin, J. (1994). Teasing, body image, and self-esteem in a clinical sample of obese women. *Addictive Behaviors*, 19(4), 443-450.
- Hawkins, R.C. & Clement, P.F. (1980). Development and construct validation of a self-report measure of binge eating tendencies. *Addictive Behaviors*, 5, 219-226.
- Heinberg, L. J., Thompson, J. K., Stormer, S. (1995). Development and validation of the sociocultural attitudes towards appearance questionnaire. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 17(1), 81-89.
- Henderson, K.E. & Brownell, K. D. (2004). The toxic environment and obesity: Contribution and cure. In J.K. Thompson (Ed.), *Handbook of eating disorder and obesity* (pp.339-348). Hoboken, New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Holstein, L. A., Smith, G. T., & Atlas, J. G. (1998). An application of expectancy theory to eating disorders: Development and validation of measures of eating and expectancies. *Psychological Assessment*, 10, 49-58.
- Hsu, L.K., Mulliken, B., McDonagh, B., Das, S. K., Rand, W., Fairburn, C. G., Rolls, B., McCrory, M. A., Saltzman, E., Shikora, S., Dwyer, J., & Roberts, S., (2002). Binge eating disorder in extreme obesity. *International Journal of Obesity & Related Metabolic Disorders*, 26(10), 1398-1403.
- Hu, L. & Bentler, P.M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: Conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Structural Equation Modeling*, 6(1), 1-55.
- Hubert, H.B., Feinleb, M., McNamara, P.M., & Castelli, W.P. (1983). Obesity as an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease: A 26-year follow-up of participants in the Framingham Heart Study. *Circulation*, 67(5), 968-977.
- International Association for the Study of Obesity (2006). *WHO Health Topics: Obesity*. Retrieved on July 28th, 2006 from http://www.iaso.org/popout.asp?linkto= http://www.who.int/en/&site=iaso.



- International Obesity Task Force (2006). *The developing world's new burden: Obesity*. Retrieved on July 28th, 2006 from http://www.iotf.org/popout.asp?linkto= http://www.fao.org/FOCUS/E/ obesity/obes1.htm.
- Johnson, B., Brownell, K.D., St. Jeor, S.T., & Brunner, R.L. (1997). Adult obesity and functioning in the family of origin. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 22(2), 213-218.
- Johnson, J.G., Spitzer, R.L., & Williams, J.B. (2001). Health problems, impairment and illnesses associated with bulimia nervosa and binge eating disorder among primary care and obstetric gynecology patients. *Psychological Medicine*, 31, 1455-1466.
- Kaye, W.H., Bulik, C.M., Thornton, L., Barbarich, N., & Masters, K. (2004). Comorbidity of anxiety disorders with anorexia and bulimia nervosa. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 161(12), 2215-2221.
- Kazdin, A. (2003). Methodological issues and strategies in clinical research, (3rd Ed). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Keel, P.K., Leon, G.R., & Fulkerson, J.A. (2001). Vulnerability to eating disorders in childhood and adolescence. In R.E. Ingram & J.M. Price, (Eds.), *Vulnerability to psychopathology: Risk across the lifespan* (pp. 389-411). New York: Guilford Press.
- Kinzl, J.F., Traweger, C., Trefalt, E., Mangweith, B., & Biebl, W. (1999). Binge eating disorder in females: A population-based investigation. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 25, 287-292.
- Kline, R.B. (1998). *Principles and practice of structural equation modeling*. New York: The Guilford Press.
- Kuehnel, R.H., Wadden, T.A. (1994). Binge eating disorder, weight cycling, and psychopathology. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 15(4), 321-329.
- LaPorte, D.J. (1992). Treatment response in obese binge eaters: Preliminary results using a very low calorie diet (VLCD) and behavior therapy. *Addictive Behaviors*, 17(3), 247-257.
- Lowe, M.R., & Caputo, G.C. (1991). Binge eating in obesity: Toward the specification of predictors. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 10, 49-55.
- MacCallum, R.C., Zhang, S., Preacher, K.J., & Rucker, D.D. (2002). On the practice of dichotomization of quantitative variables. *Psychological Methods*, 7(1), 19-40.
- Manson, J.E., Colditz, G.A., Stampfer, M.J., Willett, W.C., Rosner, B., Manson, R.R., Speizer, F.E., & Hennekens, C.H. (1990). A prospective study of obesity and risk for coronary heart disease in women. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 322, 882-889.



- Marcus, M.D., Levine, M.D., & Kalarchian, M.A. (2003). Cognitive behavioral interventions in the management of severe pediatric obesity. *Cognitive & Behavioral Practice*, 10(2), 147-156.
- Marcus, M.D., Wing, R.R., & Hopkins, J. (1988). Obese binge eaters: Affect, cognitions, and response to behavioral weight control. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 56(3), 433-439.
- Masheb, R.M. & Grilo, C.M. (2000). Binge eating disorder: A need for additional diagnostic criteria. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 41(3), 159-162.
- Miller, J., Gold, M.S., & Silverstein, J. (2003). Pediatric overeating and obesity: An Epidemic. *Psychiatric Annals*, 33(2), 94-99.
- Miller, P. M., Smith, G. T., & Goldman, M. S. (1990). Emergence of alcohol expectancies in childhood: A possible critical period. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 51(4), 343 – 349.
- Mitchell, J.E. & Mussell, M.P. (1995). Comorbidity and binge eating disorder. *Addictive Behaviors*, 20(6), 725-732.
- Mussell, M.P., Mitchell, J. E., Weller, C.L., & Raymond, N.C. (1995). Onset of binge eating, dieting, obesity, and mood disorders among subjects seeking treatment for binge eating disorder. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 17(4), 395-401.
- Must, A., Spadano, J., Coakley, E.H., Field, A.E., Colditz, G., & Dietz, W.H. (1999). The disease burden associated with overweight and obesity. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 282, 1523-1529.
- Muthén, L. K., & Muthén, B. O., (2001). Mplus Statistical analysis with latent variables (Version 2.01) [Computer software]. Los Angeles, CA: Muthén & Muthén.
- National Center for Health Statistics. (2002). *Prevalence of overweight and obesity among adults: National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey*. Retrieved June 15, 2006, from http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/.
- Peruse, L. Chagnon, Y.C., Weisnagel, S.J., Rankinen, T., Snyder, E., Sands, J., & Bouchard, C. (2001). The human obesity gene map: The 2000 update. *Obesity Research*, 9, 135-168.
- Rather, B. C., & Goldman, M. S., (1994). Drinking–related differences in the memory organization of alcohol expectancies. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, 2, 167–183.



- Rather, B. C., Goldman, M. S., Roehrich, L., & Brannick, M. (1992). Empirical modeling of an alcohol expectancy memory network using multidimensional scaling. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 101, 174–183.
- Rosenberg, M. (1979). Conceiving of the self. New York: Basic Books.
- Reichborn-Kjennerud, T, Bulik, C.M., Sullivan, P.F., Tambs, K., & Harris, J.R. (2004). Psychiatric and medical symptoms in binge eating in the absence of compensatory behaviors. *Obesity Research*, 12(9), 1445-1454.
- Schumaker, R.E. & Lomax, R.G. (1996). *A beginner's guide to structural equation modeling*. New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers.
- Schwartz, M.B. (2001). Vulnerability to eating disorders in adulthood. In Ingram, R.E. & Price, J.M. (Eds.), *Vulnerability to psychopathology: Risk across the lifespan* (pp.412-446). New York: The Guilford Press.
- Sher, K. J., Walitzer, K. S., Wood, P. K., & Brent, E. E. (1991). Characteristics of children of alcoholics: Putative risk factors, substance use and abuse, and psychopathology. *Journal* of Abnormal Psychology, 100(4), 427 – 448.
- Smith, G.T., Goldman, M.S., Greenbaum, P.E., & Christiansen, B.A. (1995). Expectancy for social facilitation from drinking: The divergent paths of high-expectancy and lowexpectancy adolescents. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 104(1), 32-40.
- Smith, D.E., Marcus, M.D., Lewis, C.E., Fitzgibbon, M., & Schreiner, P. (1998). Prevalence of binge eating disorder, obesity, and depression in a biracial cohort of young adults. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 20, 227-232.
- Smolak, L. & Levine, M.P. (1994). Understanding eating disorders: Anorexia nervosa, bulimia nervosa, and obesity. Philidelphia: Talyor & Francis.
- Spitzer, R.L., Devlin, M., Walsh, T.B., Hasin, D. Wing, R., Marcus, M., Stunkard, A., Wadden, T., Yanovski, S., Agrad, S., Mitchell, J., & Nonas, C. (1992). Binge eating disorder: A multi-site field trial of the diagnostic criteria. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 11, 191-203.
- Spitzer, R.L., Yanovski, A. Wadden, T. Wing, R., Marcus, M.D., Stunkard, A.J., Devlin, M., Mitchell, J., Hasin, D., & Horne, R.L. (1993). Binge eating disorder: Its further validation in a multi-site study. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 13, 137-153.
- Spurrell, E.B., Wilfley, D.E., Tanofsky, M.B., & Brownell, K.D. (1997). Age of onset for binge eating: Are there different pathways to binge eating? *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 21(1), 55-65.



www.manaraa.com

- Stacy, A. W., Newcomb, M. D., & Bentler, P. M. (1991). Cognitive motivation and drug use: A 9-year longitudinal study. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 100(4), 502 – 515.
- Stice, E. (2001). A prospective test of the dual-pathway model of bulimic pathology: Mediating effects of dieting and negative affect. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 110(1), 124-135.
- Stice, E., Telch, C. F., Rizvi, S.L. (2000). Development and validation of the Eating Disorder Diagnostic Scale: A brief self-report measure of anorexia, bulimia, and binge-eating disorder. *Psychological Assessment*, 12(2), 123-131.
- Streigel-Moore, R.H. (1999, November). *Risk factors for binge eating disorder*. Paper presented at the annual meeting of the Eating Disorder Research Society, San Diego, CA.
- Striegel-Moore, R.H. & Franko, D.L. (2003). Epidemiology of binge eating disorder. International Journal of Eating Disorders, 34(Suppl), S19-S29.
- Striegel-Moore, R.H., Wilson, G.T., Wilfley, D.E., Elder, K.A., & Brownell, K.D. (1998). Binge eating in an obese community sample. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 23(2), 27-37.
- Stunkard, A.J. (1959). Eating patterns and obesity. Psychiatric Quarterly, 33, 284-295.
- Stunkard, A.J. (2002). Binge eating disorder and the night-eating syndrome. In T.A. Wadden & A.J. Stunkard (Eds.), *Handbook of obesity treatment* (pp.107-121). New York: The Guilford Press.
- Stunkard, A.J., Berkowitz, R., Wadden, T., Tanrikut, C., Reiss, E., & Young, L. (1996). Binge eating disorder and night eating syndrome. *International Journal of Obesity*, 20, 1-6.
- Stunkard, A. J., Harris, J. R., Pedersen, N., & McCleam, G. E. (1990). The body mass index of twins who have been reared apart. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 322, 1483 1487.
- Tabachnick, B.G. & Fidell, L.S. (2001). *Using multivariate statistics,4th edition*. Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Telch, C.F. & Stice, E. (1998). Psychiatric comorbidity in women with binge eating disorder: Prevalence rates from a non-treatment seeking sample. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 66, 768-776.
- Thompson, J. K. (1996). Body image, eating disorders, and obesity: An integrative guide for assessment and treatment. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.



- Thompson, J. K., Cattarin, J., Fowler, B., Fisher, E. (1995). The Perception of Teasing Scale (POTS): A revision and extension of the Physical Appearance Related Teasing Scale (PARTS). *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 65(1), 146-157.
- Thompson, J. K., Heinberg, L. J., Altabe, M., & Tantleff-Dunn, S. (1999). *Exacting beauty: Theory, assessment and treatment of body image disturbance.* Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Tolman, E.G. (1932). *Purposive behavior in animals and man*. New York: Appleton Century Crofts.
- VanItallie, T.B. & Lew, E.A. (1992). Assessment of morbidity and mortality risk in the overweight patient. In T.A. Wadden & W.B. VanItallie (Eds). *Treatment of the seriously obese patient* (pp.3-32). New York: The Guilford Press.
- Van Strien, Tatjana, & Ouwens, M.A. (2003). Conterregulation in female obese emotional eaters: Schachter, Goldman, and Gordon's (1968) test of psychosomatic theory revisited. *Eating Behaviors*, 3(4), 329-340.
- Vendetti, E.M., Wing, R.R., Jakicic, J.M., Butler, B.A., & Marcus, M.D. (1996). Weight cycling, psychological health, and binge eating in obese women. *Journal of Consulting* and Clinical Psychology, 64(2), 400-405.
- Waller, G. (2000). Mechanisms underlying binge eating. *European Eating Disorders Review*, 8(5), 347-350.
- Wardle, J. (1987). Compulsive eating and dietary restraint. *British Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 26, 47-55.
- Wilfley, D.E., Schwartz, M.B., Spurrell, E.B., & Fairburn, C.G. (2000). Using the Eating Disorder Examination to identify the specific psychopathology of binge eating disorder. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 27, 259-269.
- Wilfley, D.E., Wilson, G.T. & Agras, W.S. (2003). The clinical significance of binge eating disorder. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 34(Suppl), S96-S106.
- Wilson, G.T. (1991). The addiction model of eating disorders: A critical analysis. *Advances in Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 13, 27-72.
- Wilson, G.T. (1993). Binge eating in obese patients. In A.S. Kaplan & P.E. Garfinkel (Eds.), *Medical issues and the eating disorders: The interface*. New York: Brunner/Mazel.
- Wing, R.R. (1992). Very low calorie diets in the treatment of type II diabetes: Psychological and physiological effects. In T.A. Wadden & W.B. VanItallie (Eds). *Treatment of the seriously obese patient* (pp.231-251). New York: The Guilford Press.



www.manaraa.com

- Wing, R.R. & Jeffrey, R.W. (1995). Effect of modest weight loss on changes in cardiovascular risk factors: Are there differences between men and women or between weight loss and maintenance? *International Journal of Obesity*, 19, 67-73.
- Witteman, J.C.M., Willett, W.C., Stampfer, M.J., Colditz, G.A., Kok, F.J., Sacks, F.M., Speizer, F.E., Rosner, B., & Hennekens, C.H. (1990). Moderate alcohol consumption and increased risk of systemic hypertension. *American Journal of Cardiology*, 65, 633-637.
- Witteman, J.C.M., Willett, W.C., Stampfer, M.J., Colditz, G.A., Sacks, F.M., Speizer, F.E., Rosner, B., & Hennekens, C.H. (1989). A prospective study of nutritional factors and hypertension among US women. *Circulation*, 80, 1320-1327.
- Wooley, S.C. & Wolley, O.W. (1981). Overeating as substance abuse. *Advances in Substance Abuse*, 2, 47-67.
- World Health Organization. (1998). *Obesity: Preventing and managing the global epidemic*. Geneva, Switzerland: Author.
- Yanovski, S.Z. (1993). Binge eating disorder: Current knowledge and future directions. *Obesity Research*, 1, 306-324.
- Yanovski, S.Z., Leet, M. Yanovski, J.A., Flood, M. Gold, P.W., Kissileff, H.R., Walsh, B.J., (1992). Food selection and intake of obese women with binge eating disorder. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 56, 975-980.
- Yanovski, S.Z., Nelson, J.E. Dubbert, B.K., & Spitzer R.L. (1993). Association of binge eating disorder and psychiatric comorbidity in obese subjects. *American Journal of Psychology*, 150, 1472-1479.
- Yanovski, J.A. & Yanovski, S.Z. (2003). Treatment of pediatric and adolescent obesity. *Journal* of the American Medical Association, 289(14), 1851-1853.

